

Youth Sexting: A Critical Review of the Research Literature

Report prepared by Linzi Williamson for the Saskatchewan Prevention Institute August 2021

preventioninstitute
our goal is healthy children

Table of Contents

Exe	ecutive Summary	3
1.	Introduction	4
2.	Sexting Definitions and Prevalence Estimates	5
	2.1 Defining and Categorizing Sexting	5
	2.2 Prevalence Estimates of Sexting Among Youth	7
3.	Approaches for Understanding Sexting	8
	3.1 Perspectives on Sexting	8
	3.2 Theoretical Models for Understanding Sexting	9
4.	Sexting Attitudes, Motivations, Correlates, and Potential Consequences	12
	4.1 Youths' Attitudes About Sexting	12
	4.2 Motivations for Sexting	13
	4.3 Correlates of Sexting	15
	4.4 Potential Negative Outcomes of Sexting	18
5.	Sex, Gender, Sexuality, and Relational Aspects of Sexting	20
	5.1 Sex and Gender Aspects of Sexting	20
	5.2 Sexting Among 2SLGBTQI+ Individuals	21
	5.3 Sexting and Sexual/Romantic Relationships	22
6.	Sexting and the Law	23
	6.1 Canadian Legislation	23
	6.2 United States Legislation	24
	6.3 Additional Legal Considerations Regarding Youth Sexting	25
7.	Sexting Education	25
	7.1 Formal Education in Schools – Fear-Based vs. Harm Reduction Approaches	25
	7.2 The Role of Caregivers (i.e., parents, guardians)	27
	7.3 Youth Preferences for Sexting Education	28
	7.4 Practicing Safer Sexting	28
8.	Conclusions	29
Re	ferences	31

Executive Summary

Increased development and use of internet-enabled mobile devices (e.g., smartphones) has created new modes of communication for individuals to facilitate relationship development and social network formation. These new modes of communication can include sexting by way of various forms of communication technologies (e.g., text/instant messaging and uploading content to web and social media). The development of online communication, smart phones, and social media apps is said to have contributed to the rise of sexting and sharing of explicit images among both adults and youth. While technology offers opportunities for self-expression and connection with potential and current romantic/sexual partners, it also poses challenges and risks. These include the potential for sexual exploitation, legal consequences, and duplication and spreading of sexts, which can lead to social shaming, cyberbullying, and/or revenge porn.

The purpose of this literature review is to outline the most current research findings on sexting and explore the potential positive and negative effects of engaging in it on youth sexual health, behaviours, and decision-making. The **first section** of this literature review outlines the definition and prevalence estimates of sexting among North American youth. The **second section** presents approaches to understanding sexting, including a wide range of theoretical models applied by researchers examining this topic. The **third section** examines youth attitudes and motivations related to sexting, as well as correlates and potential negative outcomes of sexting. In the **fourth section**, various aspects of sex, gender, sexuality, and relationships are considered within the context of youth sexting. The **fifth section** considers Canadian and American laws applied to youth sexting cases, while the final **sixth section** outlines research related to sexting education.

The lack of an agreed upon definition of sexting complicates our ability to make sense of the research literature, measure prevalence rates of this behaviour, and develop effective education interventions. Further, despite the growing evidence base supporting the sex-positive, developmental, normalcy perspective of sexting, much of the earlier research in this area has been dominated by the risk, deviance perspective of sexting. Overall, additional research on the effects of sexting on youth is warranted.

1. Introduction

Increased development and use of internet-enabled mobile devices (e.g., smartphones) has created new modes of communication for individuals to facilitate relationship development and social network formation (Holoyda et al., 2017). These new modes of communication can include sexting. Coined roughly in 2005 as a media term (Judge, 2012; Lee et al., 2015), "sexting" can refer to the production and distribution of sexually explicit text messages (Drouin et al., 2013; Esparza et al., 2020; Houck et al., 2014) and sexually explicit images, emojis, or videos by way of various forms of communication technologies (Challenor et al., 2018; Walker et al., 2013). Communication technologies can include text or instant messaging via cellphones as well as uploading content (e.g., photos) to web and social media sites (Ybarra & Mitchell, 2014)¹. The progress of technology and development of new means of communication, including smartphones and social media apps, is said to have contributed to the rise of sexting (Barrense-Dias et al., 2017). In particular, the advancement of cellphone technology and development of smartphones with advanced cameras and mobile apps (e.g., Snapchat) has given rise to the sharing of explicit images (Van Ouytsel, Walrave, et al., 2019c). Overall, sexting has been gaining popularity among both adults and youth (Lee et al., 2013; Schloms-Madlener, 2013) as means of sexual expression and connecting in romantic/intimate relationships (Buren & Lunde, 2018). Sexting also poses challenges and risks, though, including the potential for sexual exploitation, legal consequences, and duplication and spreading of sexts, which can lead to social shaming, cyberbullying, and/or revenge porn (Buren & Lunde, 2018).

The purpose of this literature review is to outline the most current research findings² on sexting and explore the potential positive and negative effects of engaging in it on youth sexual health, behaviours, and decision-making. The **first section** of this literature review outlines definitions and prevalence estimates of sexting among North American youth³. The **second section** presents approaches to understanding sexting, including a wide range of theoretical models applied by researchers examining this topic. The **third section** examines youth attitudes and motivations related to sexting as well as correlates and potential negative outcomes of sexting. In the **fourth section**, various aspects of sex, gender, sexuality, and relationships are considered within the context of youth sexting. The **fifth section** considers Canadian and American laws applied to youth sexting cases, while the final **sixth section** outlines research related to sexting education.

Despite its popularity, many criticisms have been bestowed on the sexting research literature. Chiefly, this area of research lacks a standard definition and reliable prevalence data. Further, sexting research has been criticized for being largely descriptive and focusing primarily on cross-

_

¹ Depending on the technology used, sexts may be more "permanent" in nature and require intentional deletion to be removed from an app or hard-drive (e.g., text messages, Facebook Messenger, Instagram direct messaging, etc.) or more "temporary" and designed to remain visible only for a short time (1 to 10 seconds) unless they are screen captured (e.g., Snapchat) (Geeng et al., 2020; Holoyda et al., 2017; Van Ouytsel et al., 2017a).

² Research was considered "current" if it was published and/or updated within the last 10 years. However, some older publications were included as necessary.

³ Canadian and American research literature was the primary focus of this review given the relevance of this content to the audience of reports developed by the Saskatchewan Prevention Institute.

sectional/prevalence rates, correlates, and consequences of this behaviour (Gamez-Guadix & de Santisteban, 2018; Kosenko et al., 2017; Lee & Darcy, 2021; Van Ouytsel et al., 2018; Yoder et al., 2018). Small or convenience participant samples are also common, thus limiting generalizability (Gewirtz-Meydan et al., 2018). Longitudinal evidence is also scarce (Gamez-Guadix & de Santisteban, 2018), as well as cross-national and cross-cultural research on sexting (Ngo et al., 2017). Longitudinal designs would enable investigation of sexting and other risky sexual behaviours across the lifespan of individuals (Van Ouytsel et al., 2018). Most sexting research relies on self-reporting measures which can lead to underreporting of participant behaviours (Van Ouytsel et al., 2018). Social desirability and response biases can also result in inconsistent findings regarding sexting and various correlates (e.g., risky sexual behaviour) (Kosenko et al., 2017). The lack of theoretically informed research can also limit the ability to interpret sexting research findings (Kosenko et al., 2017; Lee & Darcy, 2021). Additionally, much of the existing research on sexting does not differentiate between consensual and non-consensual sexting behaviour or explore the nuances of consensual sexting (Cornelius et al., 2020).

While these limitations are relevant to highlight, the existing literature on sexting should not be discounted altogether as there are many researchers who have addressed the criticisms and shared important findings. Overall, this literature review attempts to organize the current literature in a balanced way, where all sides of the issue of youth sexting are represented.

2. Sexting Definitions and Prevalence Estimates

2.1 Defining and Categorizing Sexting

There are various working definitions of sexting across the literature and little consensus among scholars (Lee & Darcy, 2021; Van Ouytsel et al., 2020a), with some scholars claiming that there is no generally accepted definition of sexting (Martinez-Prather & Vandiver, 2014). Definitions of sexting as it relates to youth can depend on the source of the information, which can include research literature, legal policy, and the voices of youth themselves (Steinberg et al., 2019). Some definitions of sexting have been critiqued for being too restrictive and legalistic (Steinberg et al., 2019), and calls have been made for more comprehensive and youth-defined operationalizations of sexting (Temple & Choi, 2014). Overall, disagreement among scholars and lack of consensus regarding defining sexting creates challenges with accurately assessing the prevalence and correlates (Van Ouytsel et al., 2020a).

A 2017 literature review by Barrense-Dias and colleagues highlighted the various dimensions of the definition of sexting, including content, actions, transmission mode, and sexual characteristics. In this review, **content** included text only, images/photos only, videos only, or a combination of the three. **Actions** referred to active sexting (i.e., creating, showing, posting, sending, or forwarding) and passive sexting (i.e., asking, being asked, or receiving). **Transmission mode** referred to sexting activity that is online, electronic, or virtual via the internet and/or mobile devices, with a distinction between posting content publicly online via the internet or sending it directly to a recipient. Finally, **sexual characteristics** encompassed a wide range of

terms including variations of sex/sext/sexy and nude/naked, as well as reference to specific body parts (e.g., breasts, genitals) and sexual behaviours (Barrense-Dias et al., 2017). Similarly, Hudson and Marshall (2016) distinguished sexting content by sexual images (semi-nude or nude), sexual messages (explicit language about sex acts, insinuation of sex, plans to meet to engage in sex acts), and risk reduction sexts (discussions about STI testing, contraception use, and number of sexual partners).

Sexts can be distributed by the original content creator or forwarded by intended, or even non-intended, recipients (Lenhart, 2009). "Primary sexting" refers to (generally consensual) self-production of content, whereas "secondary sexting" involves forwarding content with or without consent from the original image or text creator (Calvert, 2009; Lievens, 2014).

Differentiations have also been made between "experimental sexting", which takes place within an established romantic relationship or as a means for generating romantic interest, and "aggravated sexting", which relates to criminal or abusive behaviour where adults come into possession of sexting content from minors, often coercively (Bianchi et al., 2018; Wolak & Finkelhor, 2011; Wolak & Finkelhor, 2012). To account for situations where individuals share online sexts from former partners without permission, Calvert (2013) suggested another sexting term – revenge sexting. Drouin and Tobin (2014) also highlight the concept of unwanted but consensual sexting, where an individual faces pressure to send a sext and feels obligated to do so.

Some researchers have stated that differentiating between distinct sexting behaviours rather than grouping them together is important for understanding the motivations and correlates of sexting among youth (Casas et al., 2019; Foody et al., 2021). For example, Foody et al. (2021) asked research participants about the following distinct sexting behaviours: 1) Have you been asked to send naked pictures of yourself (a sext) through text, email, or applications like Snapchat?; 2) Have you sent naked pictures of yourself (a sext) through text, email, or applications like that?; 3) Has someone sent a sexually explicit image (a sext) of themselves to you after you have asked for them?; and, 4) Have you ever received a sexually explicit image (a sext) when you really didn't want to?.

More recently, Dodaj and Sesar (2020) developed a taxonomy of four distinct forms of sexting based on their review of the literature and theories related to sexting. The four categories include: relational sexting – sexting to initiate or maintain intimacy with an existing or potential partner; reactive sexting – an opportunistic form of sexting done so with intent, as a means for self-expression or to explore one's sexual identity through experimentation; forced sexting – sending sexts due to pressure or to be compliant; and violent sexting – similar to Wolak and Finkelhor's (2011) definition of "aggravated sexting" where sexting is often paired with additional criminal or abusive behaviour (Dodaj & Sesar, 2020).

Sexting has also been defined from a moral point of view, with "good" sexting serving as a means to enhance intimacy, operate as flirtation, or encourage sexual expression; and "bad"

sexting relating to exploitation and deliberate use of content to shame or cause harm to others (Slane, 2013). Distinctions have also been made regarding the type of sexting that occurs through various message-exchanging technology. Given social media community guidelines (e.g., Facebook, Instagram, Twitter) which restrict posting of sexually explicit and nude content, "sexy self-presentation" via these sites often takes the form of wearing revealing clothing and/or posing in lingerie, underwear, or swimwear (Van Oosten & Vandenbosch, 2017).

2.2 Prevalence Estimates of Sexting Among Youth

Prevalence estimates of sexting are dependent on how the behaviour is defined (Steinberg et al., 2019; Van Ouytsel, Walrave, et al., 2019c), as well as study demographics (e.g., age, race, gender), sampling techniques used (e.g., convenience vs. random sample), and data collection methods employed (e.g., anonymous online questionnaires, interviews, etc.) (Klettke et al., 2014; Steinberg et al., 2019; Strassberg et al., 2017). Due to varied definitions of sexting within the peer-reviewed research literature, comparisons of reported prevalence rates are challenging (Cooper et al., 2016; Villacampa, 2017). Further, social desirability and response biases can skew prevalence rates (Kosenko et al., 2017; Ringrose et al., 2012). Nonetheless, based on a 2018 meta-analysis, worldwide prevalence estimates of sending and receiving sexts among youth (mean age of 15 years, range of 12 to 17 years) are 14.8% and 27.4%, respectively (Madigan et al., 2018). Prevalence rates increased with age, year of data collection (i.e., prevalence rates increased over time), and sexting method (higher prevalence when mobile devices are used compared to computers⁴) (Madigan et al., 2018). Among youth aged 10-19 years, estimates from a 2014 meta-analysis suggest that 10.2% to 11.96% of individuals have sent a sext (Klettke et al., 2014). Adolescents seem to receive sexts more often than they send them (Klettke et al., 2014; Strassberg et al., 2013) and are more likely to know someone who has sent a sext than having been the sender of one themselves (Rice et al., 2012).

Results from another ongoing meta-analysis suggest that sexting rates have been progressively increasing in the past 10 years (Molla-Esparza et al., 2020). Further, sexting rates seem to increase as youth reach young adulthood (Madigan et al., 2018; Van Ouytsel et al., 2020a), with many researchers reporting that about 50% of young adults sext (Barrense-Dias et al., 2017; Drake et al., 2012; Klettke et al., 2014; Madigan et al., 2018). Overall, sexting appears to be more widespread among adults than youth (Benotsch et al., 2013; Crimmins & Seigfried-Spellar, 2014; Gordon Messer et al., 2013).

Due to the inherently higher risks with sending sexually explicit images (i.e., unauthorized distribution, reputational damage), some researchers focus solely on this aspect of sexting compared to text only (Van Ouytsel, Walrave, et al., 2019c). Considerably less research attention has been given to non-consensual sexting image forwarding and pressured sexting behaviours compared to acts of sending and receiving sexts (Madigan et al., 2018). Nonetheless, an

⁴ Mobile devices/smartphones offer more portability, privacy, and convenience compared to computers, and smartphone ownership has become increasingly ubiquitous (Choi et al., 2017; Song et al., 2018).

estimated 12% of youth have forwarded a sexting image non-consensually (Madigan et al., 2018). Other researchers have reported that nearly 50% of their adolescent sample experienced a photo being released without their consent (Englander & McCoy, 2017).

3. Approaches for Understanding Sexting

3.1 Perspectives on Sexting

Traditionally, the most common approach to sexting has been to frame (or "demonize"; Barrense-Dias et al., 2017) it as a deviant or risky behaviour that can lead to "moral panic" (Crofts et al., 2015; Hasinoff, 2015d) and negative consequences (e.g., cyberbullying, harassment, legal ramifications) (Barrense-Dias et al., 2017; Brinkley et al., 2017; Delevi & Weisskirch, 2013; Kosenko et al., 2017; Rice et al., 2012; Steinberg et al., 2019). This frame of sexting stems from the position that sexual images of youth under the age of 18 are exploitative (Lee & Darcy, 2021) and that there is inherent danger in sharing content online (Villacampa, 2017). Some also believe that youth are unable to distinguish between sexually appropriate and sexually indecent behaviours (Lee & Darcy, 2021) and that sexting is associated with risky sexual behaviour and substance use (Villacampa, 2017). Further, youth are presumed to feel pressure to sext due to the belief that "everyone is doing it" (Geeng et al., 2020).

Supporters of the deviant view of sexting tend to stress the importance of intervention, prevention, and abstaining from this behaviour to avoid potential victimization, abuse, and/or legal consequences (Kosenko et al., 2017; Lim et al., 2016; Villacampa, 2017). Some researchers have also suggested that adult sexting should be included in the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual (DSM) as a "deviant behaviour" (Wiederhold, 2011). Abstinence-based approaches to sexting have been critiqued for not distinguishing between consensual and non-consensual sexting and for perpetuating sexual double standards by typifying women as victims and men as perpetrators (Lim et al., 2016). Further, there is some evidence that youth may reject messages perceived as "scare tactics" (Lim et al., 2016) or victim blaming (Holoyda et al., 2017). Overall, abstinence-only approaches to sexting that include fear-based messaging are not effective for decreasing engagement in the behaviour or reducing potential harms (McEllrath, 2014; Patchin & Hunduja, 2019; Strohmaier et al., 2014).

A more sex-positive approach to sexting is to frame it as a harmless, normative, developmental aspect of identity, sexuality, and intimacy exploration in the digital age when practiced consensually (Barrense-Dias et al., 2017; Bianchi et al., 2017; Crimmins & Seigfried-Spellar, 2014; Doring, 2014; Hasinoff, 2012; Levine, 2013; Lippman & Campbell, 2014; Madigan et al., 2018; McDaniel & Drouin, 2015; Steinberg et al., 2019; Walrave et al., 2015). Sexting is also seen as a means for practicing and maintaining romantic/intimate relationships as well as fulfilling needs for sexual expression, self-presentation, and sexual experimentation (Doring, 2014; Lee & Darcy, 2021; Steinberg et al., 2019). Additionally, sexting can lead to positive effects on relationship satisfaction and improve "sexual norms around explicit communication and consent" (Geeng et al., 2020, p. 128). Some researchers have noted that this viewpoint emphasizes the need for

sexting education to include discussions of sexual exploration and identity formation (Madigan et al., 2018; Walrave et al., 2015), acknowledging both vulnerability and sexual agency (Doring, 2014). Many scholars and educators recommend adopting a comprehensive, harm-reduction approach to sexting education that aims to help youth make informed decisions about their intimate lives and reduce risk when/if they engage in sexting (Jørgensen et al., 2019; Patchin & Hinduja, 2019).

Although the evidence base supporting the normalcy perspective of sexting is growing (Cooper et al., 2016) and shifts in perception have occurred among researchers who previously viewed sexting as deviant (e.g., Wiederhold, 2011, 2015), most of the research (e.g., 66%, according to Doring, 2014) has historically adopted a deviance perspective (Kosenko et al., 2017; Steinberg et al., 2019). As such, additional research that adopts the normalcy or sex-positive approach is required.

3.2 Theoretical Models for Understanding Sexting

A theory can be understood as "a set of interrelated constructs (concepts), definitions, and propositions that present a systematic view of phenomena by specifying relations among variables, with the purpose of explaining and predicting the phenomena" (Kerlinger and Lee, 2000, p. 11). Based on the literature, it is unclear if there is a "better" or "most appropriate" theory for examining sexting. This may be due in part to the relatively new scholarly interest in sexting, the complex nature of sexting and various facets related to the phenomenon, and/or the strengths and limitations of the various employed theories. Several scholars emphasize the need for theory testing and building the theoretical literature on sexting (Kosenko et al., 2017). The following table presents some of the theories that have been adopted for understanding sexting behaviour among youth.

Table 1. Theories for examining and understanding sexting

Theory and authors	Description and relation to sexting
Sexual scripting theory (Gagnon &	Sexting is considered "scripted", guided, or informed by
Simon, 2005)	social and gender norms for how to engage in this
	behaviour in varying contexts (Symons et al., 2018).
Self-perception theory (Bem, 1972)	When engaging in self-presentation, people infer beliefs
	about "the self" by observing themselves from the
	perspective of audience members. This can lead to
	increased salience of certain characteristics for an
	individual's sense of self, which can guide their subsequent
	behaviour. For example, if a person presents themselves as
	sexy online, they may observe themselves as sexually
	adventurous and outgoing, which may increase their
	willingness to be sexually adventurous and engage in sexting
	(van Oosten & Vandenbosch, 2017).

Theory and authors	Description and relation to sexting
Prototype willingness model (PWM) (Gerrard et al., 2008; Gibbons & Gerrard, 1995; Gibbons et al., 1998)	An individuals' willingness to engage in sexting is associated with the mental images they have of other people sexting (i.e., prototypes). This framework is thought to contribute to explanations about why youth engage in sexting (e.g., more likely to sext when they believe everyone else is doing it) (Walrave et al., 2015).
Theory of reasoned action (TRA) (Fishbein & Ajzen, 1975) and theory of planned behaviour (TPB) (Ajzen, 1991)	The higher an individuals' intentions to engage in sexting, the higher chance there is that they will perform that behaviour. With the TRA, intentions related to sexting are influenced by two underlying factors: attitudes and subjective norms about sexting. The TPB expands on the TRA by also considering how perceived control of sexting behaviour influences intentions and subsequent behaviour (Walrave et al., 2015; Wilson et al., 2021).
Social learning theory (Akers & Jennings, 2009; Sutherland, 1947)	Deviant behaviour (e.g., sexting) is learned by interacting with and imitating role models (e.g., parents, peers, etc.). With sexting, individuals are more likely to engage in this behaviour when they: 1) believe that sexting is favourable or justified; 2) associate with others who engage in sexting or hold favourable opinions towards it; 3) anticipate that rewards for sexting outweigh potential punishments; and 4) are more exposed to sexting (Dodaj & Sesar, 2020; Van Ouytsel et al., 2017a).
Social exchange theory (Laursen & Jensen-Campbell, 1999; Thibaut & Kelley, 1965)	Sexting between individuals occurs through negotiations of rewards and costs (Gibson, 2016).
Problem behaviour theory (Jessor & Jessor, 1977)	Different problem behaviours (e.g., sexting) stem from similar causes, and individuals who engage in one problematic activity are more likely to engage in other problematic behaviours. For example, some believe that sexting is linked to risky sexual practices (Kosenko et al., 2017).
Catharsis theory (Harris & Scott, 2002)	The catharsis argument suggests that "consuming sexual media relieves sexual urges, with the magazine or video acting (perhaps in conjunction with masturbation) as a sort of imperfect substitute for the real behavior" (Harris & Scott, 2002; p. 312). In the context of sexting, catharsis theory would predict that those who send or receive sexts would be less likely to engage in sexual activity (Kosenko et al., 2017).

Theory and authors	Description and relation to sexting
Self-control theoretical model	Individuals with low self-control are more likely to engage in
(Gottfredson & Hirschi, 1990)	riskier behaviours such as sexting (Dodaj & Sesar, 2020).
Crime opportunity theory (Cohen &	Use of online technologies, time spent engaged in these
Felson, 1979; Cohen et al., 1981;	activities, exposure to sexting, being in a romantic
Hindelang et al., 1978)	relationship, organizational membership (e.g., fraternities,
	sororities, athletic teams), and substance use may facilitate
	engagement in sexting (Dodaj & Sesar, 2020).
Evolutionary theory (Ploharz, 2017)	Sexting helps fulfill short-term mating strategies as a means
	for attracting a mate (Dodaj & Sesar, 2020).
Multiple goal theory (Harris, 2017)	Individuals may have multiple goals with sexting
	interactions that can facilitate desirable communication and
	other intended outcomes. Goals can include intimacy,
	connection, attraction, playfulness, behaviour engagement,
	and conversational reciprocation (Dodaj & Sesar, 2020).
Objectification theory (Aubrey, 2006;	Girls and women experience pressure to present themselves
Peluchette & Karl, 2009; Ringrose et	in a sexualized way online and via sexting (Maas et al.,
al., 2013; Thiel-Stern, 2009; Ward et	2018).
al., 2016)	
Routine activities theory (Cohen &	Technology creates vulnerabilities for sexting among college
Felson, 1979; Reyns et al., 2014)	aged students; unstructured opportunities, together with
	low self-control, may be an antecedent to sexting (Yoder et
	al., 2018).
Triangular theory of love (Sternberg,	Applied to online behaviours whereby positive associations
1997; Sumter et al., 2013)	have been found between the amount of romantic selfie
	posting and level of commitment (Van Ouytsel, Walrave, et
	al., 2019a).
Social ecological framework	Sexting is influenced by the ecological environment
(Bronfenbrenner, 1979, 1994)	containing multiple, interrelated systems (Hunter et al.,
	2021).
Feminist perspective (Ringrose et al.,	Posits that social media facilitates the sexual objectification
2013)	of girls and negatively affects young women's sexual agency,
	which can pressure them to engage in sexting. Further, this
	perspective acknowledges the sexual double standard (i.e.,
	women as victims and men as perpetrators; Lim et al., 2016)
	that exists with sexting (Garcia Gomez, 2017).

4. Sexting Attitudes, Motivations, Correlates, and Potential Consequences

4.1 Youth's Attitudes About Sexting

Before presenting this area of literature, it should be noted that attitudes are not always aligned with actual behaviour as indicated by research findings (Gewritz-Meydan et al., 2018) and theories such as the theory of planned behaviour (Ajzen, 1991). Further, beliefs are thought to underly and inform the development of attitudes (Ajzen, 1991). Nonetheless, understanding youth perceptions of sexting is an essential aspect of developing effective education curricula, interventions, and policies (Lim et al., 2016). More specifically, examining attitudes towards sexting enables development of education programs that resonate with youth, meet their expectations, and align with their attitudes (Lim et al., 2016). Behaviour change is also contingent on attitudes; therefore, understanding sexting attitudes is required if one wishes to change sexting behaviours (Lim et al., 2016).

Attitudes regarding sexting tend to be ambivalent (i.e., mixed or contradictory) among youth (Gewritz-Meydan et al., 2018). Positive beliefs of sexting include viewing it as fun, flirty, hot, and exciting, while negative beliefs include perceiving it as dangerous, risky, stupid, immoral, slutty, inappropriate, damaging, and illegal (Gewritz-Meydan et al., 2018; Lee et al., 2015). Being male, having less sexual health knowledge, inconsistent use of condoms with casual partners, engaging in sexting, and engaging in more frequent alcohol consumption (i.e., six or more standard alcoholic drinks in a single session weekly or more often, binge drinking) are all associated with more favourable attitudes toward sexting (Gewritz-Meydan et al., 2018). Other reported sexting-related beliefs among youth include believing that their peers are sexting, passing sexts without permission should be illegal, sexting should be illegal for those under age 18, and it is riskier for girls compared to boys to send naked images of themselves (Lim et al., 2016). More youth report that they would share a sext from a new, less familiar partner compared to sharing one from a regular, well-known partner; girls are just as likely as boys to make this distinction in behaviour (Lim et al., 2016).

A recent examination of 808 Swedish adolescents indicated that while many individuals believed that their peers approve of sexting within trusted relationships and when everything is consensual, many youth also believed that their peers were non-accepting of sexting because of the inherent risk of content spreading to others (Buren et al., 2021). Youth from this sample viewed sexting as a gendered phenomenon containing sexual double standards, with girls being more at risk for experiencing negative consequences (Buren et al., 2021).

Youth make clear distinctions between consensual sexting and non-consensual sexting, with the latter being viewed as wrong and a violation of trust (Lim et al., 2016). Youth report that the dissemination of images without consent of the person depicted is the most serious negative outcome of sexting as it can lead to social shame, stigma, harassment, and subsequently mental

health problems (Lim et al., 2016). Additionally, Hasinoff and Shepherd (2014) noted that young adults in their sample believed that keeping sexts private was an expected social norm and that third parties who received a forwarded sext were obligated to not share the content onward.

4.2 Motivations for Sexting

Given that the growing literature on adolescent sexting suggests that this behaviour has both positive and negative aspects associated with it, some researchers suggest that sexting should be "contextualized with attention to motivations, the relationship between participants, individual characteristic, and other social factors" (Reed et al., 2020, p. 2). In line with this, some researchers have distinguished between consensual or experimental sexting and nonconsensual, pressured, and coercive sexting (Reed et al., 2020). The experience of sexting and its outcomes can differ depending on the motivations for engaging in it (Bianchi et al., 2018; Morelli et al., 2016a, 2016b). Further, sexting experiences and motivations can also differ depending on who receives the sext (e.g., stranger, dating partner) (Buren & Lunde, 2018; Rice et al., 2012). Among adolescents, most sexting occurs between romantic partners (Cooper et al., 2016; Strassberg et al., 2014), but it can also occur with strangers, acquaintances, peers, and potential partners (Burkett, 2015).

Sexting motivations can include a desire to be fun, flirtatious, and sexy; gain attention from a partner; "joke around"; gain status with peers; self-expression; sexual experimentation; and/or pressure and coercion (Albury & Crawford, 2012; Burkett, 2015; Choi et al., 2016; Drouin et al., 2013; Englander, 2015; Goggin & Crawford, 2011; Henderson & Morgan, 2011; Kernsmith et al., 2018; Ringrose et al., 2012). Within romantic relationships specifically, sexting can be used for relationship maintenance or to create intimacy in long distance relationships (Albury & Crawford, 2012; Esparza et al., 2020; Walker et al., 2013). Sexting may also provide a more comfortable means for adolescents to express their feelings and sexual desires compared to inperson communication (Le et al., 2014). For some adolescents, sexting may be a precursor to sexual activity or a first step in a sexual relationship (Temple, 2015; Van Ouytsel et al., 2020b). Indeed, sexting often leads to physical sex (Kosenko et al., 2017), but it can also be used as an alternative method for expressing sexual interest or as a substitute for sexual activity among youth abstaining from sexual contact (Lippman & Campbell, 2014). The risk-taking aspect and illegality of sending nude photographs in some countries can also make sexting an enticing behaviour (Walker et al., 2013). Other potential motivations for sexting can include boredom, self-expression/representation, and to arouse the recipient (Kopecky, 2011).

Kopecky (2015) identified five main categories of motivators for sexting: 1) part of a sexual/romantic relationship to get attention, strengthen trust, or build intimacy; 2) means of distraction; 3) social pressure from peers; 4) self-expression; and 5) revenge, particularly between ex-partners. Cooper et al. (2016) identified four primary sexting motivators: 1) flirting and attempting to gain attention from a potential romantic partner; 2) expressing normal sexuality within a dating relationship; 3) experimenting with sexuality and identity; and 4) responding to pressure from others to conform to perceived normal behaviour in a peer group.

Bianchi and colleagues (2018) more recently developed a model of three primary forms of sexting motivation that includes: 1) sexual purposes – sexual expression and exploration; 2) body image reinforcement – looking for feedback on body in relation to others or social standards; and 3) instrumental/aggravated reasons – exploitation of sexual content. However, this model has been critiqued for not accounting for "joking", bonding, or status-gaining sexting motivations (Reed et al., 2020).

If youth are under the impression that sexting is normative among their peers and they need to engage in it to gain attention from others, they may feel pressure to engage in this behaviour (Walker et al., 2013). Indeed, researchers who have applied the Theory of Planned Behaviour (Walrave et al., 2014), the Social Learning Theory (Van Ouytsel et al., 2017), and the Prototype Willingness Model (Walrave et al., 2015) have found that perceived social norms of peers is the most important predictor of adolescents' intentions to sext (Van Ouytsel et al., 2017b). In their 2015 article, Lee and Crofts outlined three main forms of pressure people can face with respect to sexting: 1) individual pressure that occurs within relationships between sexting participants (senders and receivers) and is most likely to become coercive; 2) peer group pressure that can occur among particular peer or social groups and relates to more normative sexting behaviours and beliefs; and, 3) socio-cultural pressure described as general normative pressures influenced by cultural and social contexts.

With respect to non-consensual sexting motivations, Clancy et al. (2019) found that being sexually active, having received a disseminated sext, and more strongly normalizing sexts as being funny were all likely to predict increased likelihood of forwarding a sext without consent. Having personally experienced negative consequences from sending sexts was associated with a decreased likelihood of disseminating sexts non-consensually (Clancy et al., 2019). Pressure or coercion have been reported as the most salient motivators for sexting, particularly for girls (Englander, 2012; Kropecky, 2011). Pressure to send sexts may result from factors such as relationship anxiety, which can include anxiety about dating and fear of being single (Weisskirch et al., 2017). In a study by Drouin et al. (2015), men reported experiencing tactics from their partners such as withholding resources, or threatening to do so, to coerce them into sexting, while women reported that their partners threatened their relationship commitment to coerce them into sexting. Beyond external pressure, individuals may also feel the need to engage in sexting due to various internal pressures and psychological factors. For example, negative urgency (i.e., the tendency to act rashly in response to negative emotions in relationships) has been found to be associated with sexting (Dir et al., 2013).

Research on motivations for non-consensual sharing of sexts is scarce, and largely focuses on the victims' rather than the perpetrators' perspective (Barrense Dias et al., 2021). Some research has noted that there are associations between non-consensual sext sharing and anxiety, depression, substance use, and offline dating violence (Barrense Dias et al., 2021). Additional research in this area is warranted (Barrense Dias et al., 2021).

4.3 Correlates of Sexting

Much of the research literature on sexting has focused on variables that correlate with, and oftentimes predict, sexting behaviour (Galovan et al., 2018; Kosenko et al., 2017). Correlational research is limited, though. Firstly, correlations do not equate to causation (McLeod, 2020). In other words, just because two variables (e.g., behaviours) are associated with each other does not mean that one causes the other. Secondly, a correlation found at one time point and in one context does not mean that the same relationship will occur at another time and context, which is why replication and longitudinal research are often required (McLeod, 2020). Correlational research on sexting has also been criticized for demonizing this behaviour through primarily examining its relationship to risk behaviours (Gomez & Ayala, 2014). Overall, though, understanding correlates and predictors related to sexting can lead to the development of more effective educational efforts (Gamez-Guadix & de Santisteban, 2018; Kosenko et al., 2017).

Age is considered a significant factor that can influence sexting behaviour (Galovan et al., 2018; Reed et al., 2019). Overall, higher rates of sexting are reported among older adolescents and adults compared to younger adolescents (Dake et al., 2012; Klettke et al., 2014; Madigan et al., 2018; Rice et al., 2012; Stassberg et al., 2013), with some researchers who have noted higher rates among younger adults compared to older adults (Wysocki & Childres, 2011). Compared to adults, adolescents may be more vulnerable in sexting contexts due to the physical, cognitive, and social developmental changes they experience, particularly during puberty (Buren & Lunde, 2018). For example, "adolescent egocentrism" has been used to describe adolescents' tendency toward feeling more self-conscious and sensitive to the opinions and feedback of others (Alberts et al., 2007). Adolescence is also characterized by omnipotence, which relates to feelings of invulnerability and the propensity for risk-taking (Buren & Lunde, 2018).

Adolescent sexting occurs most commonly between romantic partners compared to sexting with strangers, acquaintances, peers, and potential dating partners (Cooper et al., 2016; Strassberg et al., 2014). Individuals who are aware of legal consequences of sexting are significantly less likely to engage in underage sexting than their peers who were not aware of the consequences (Strohmaier et al., 2014). Positive or permissive sexting attitudes have been associated with a history of sexting, which supports the theory that attitudes are related to behaviour (Lim et al., 2018). Attachment style (i.e., anxious and avoidant insecure attachment) has also been linked with engagement in sexting (Crimmins & Seigfried-Spellar, 2014; Drouin & Landgraff, 2012; McDaniel & Drouin, 2015; Trub & Starks, 2017; Weisskirch & Delevi, 2011).

Links to sexting⁵ have also been found with general texting frequency and/or overall use of technology (Benotsch et al., 2013; Delevi & Weisskirch, 2013; Kimberly et al., 2017; McDaniel &

_

⁵ Definitions of sexting in the literature cited in this section include "sending or receiving sexually explicit or suggestive photos via text message" (Benotsch et al., 2013); "sending a text message that contained sexually explicit words, images, or videos" (Kimberly et al., 2017); "sending sexy messages, talking about sex/intimacy, or sending nude or semi-nude photos via mobile device" (McDaniel & Drouin, 2015); "sending or receiving sexually suggestive or provocative messages/photos/videos via mobile phone and/or Facebook or other Internet social

Drouin, 2015), pornography viewing and online chatting with strangers (Crimmins & Seigfried-Spellar, 2014), internet addiction, sex site usage (Drouin & Miller, 2016), and online victimization (Gamez-Guadix et al., 2015; Morelli et al., 2016b). Sexting has also been linked to a normalized culture of sexual violence in secondary schools (Ringrose et al., 2012; Van Ouytsel et al., 2017b), as well as sexual harassment of girls and gendered sexual violence (Drouin et al., 2015; Ringrose et al., 2012; Walker et al., 2013). Relationships have also been observed between sexting and name-calling, largely targeting female youth (Lippman & Campbell, 2014; Ringrose et al., 2012; Ringrose et al., 2013; Walker et al., 2013), and prior experiences of bullying and emergent bullying (Walrave et al., 2015; Woodward et al., 2017).

Among young adults (aged 18 to 25), sexting has been linked with recent substance use (Benotsch et al., 2013; Van Ouytsel et al., 2018), including cigarette smoking, cannabis use, and alcohol use (Dake et al., 2012; Temple et al., 2014). To date, researchers have only confirmed correlations among sexting and substance use, with no causal links having been established yet. Further, research on substance use and sexting among youth under the age of 18 is scant. Additional research may improve our understanding of this relationship, but in the meantime, caution should be used when interpreting the current body of literature on sexting and substance use.

While some researchers have linked sexting to outcomes such as sexual risk behaviours (e.g., lack of contraception use, engaging in sex while under the influence of substances), depression, substance use, and suicidal ideation (Dake et al., 2012; Klettke et al., 2014; Morelli et al., 2017; Temple et al., 2014), others have found no correlation between sexting and these outcomes (Hudson & Fetro, 2015; Morelli et al., 2016b). Other researchers have found that depression and low self-esteem can significantly predict engagement in sexting (Van Ouytsel et al., 2014; Ybarra & Mitchell, 2014). Underlying explanations for these findings include the idea that individuals with depression and low self-esteem may engage in sexting to feel considered and desired or may lack necessary coping skills to resist peer pressure to engage in sexting (Barrense-Dias et al., 2017).

While the literature focused on distinctly negative forms of sexting behaviour is limited, having a sexual photo shared without consent has been found to be significantly related to acts of interpersonal violence (i.e., rape, physical dating violence, cyber or in-person bullying), depression, and suicidal thoughts (Pampati et al., 2020). Girls, non-minority adolescents, and non-sexual minority adolescents have also been found to experience greater depressive symptoms and non-suicidal self-harm when pressured to sext (Wachs et al., 2021). Sharing sexts without consent has been found to be more common among males, non-heterosexual

networking sites" (Morelli et al., 2016); and "how many times have you sent sexually-explicit picture messages to people you have only known online/never met in person?" (Drouin & Miller, 2016). Distinctions between more positive and negative/abusive forms of sexting are not often presented, likely due to the lack of consensus on how to define sexting and lack of control for type of sexting within the research literature.

individuals, those who have sent one's own intimate image previously, and those receiving an intimate image of someone unknown to the recipient (Barrense-Dias, 2020; Boer et al., 2021). Frequent social media usage, being aged 12-14 years, watching online porn, and sexual experience have also been found to be associated with sharing sexts without consent (Boer et al., 2021).

A summary of additional correlates and predictors of sexting has been provided in Table 2 below.

Table 2. Correlates and predictors examined within sexting research

Sexting correlates/predictors	Examples of researchers who have
	examined these variables
Higher level of impulsivity and negative urgency	Alonso & Romero, 2019; Champion et al.,
(i.e., a tendency to act rashly when distressed)	2015; Dir et al., 2013a; Dir et al., 2013b;
	Scholes-Balog et al., 2016; Temple et al.,
	2014
Depressive symptoms and low self-esteem	Barrense-Dias et al., 2017; Barrosso et
	al., 2021; Jasso et al., 2017; Wachs et al.,
	2021; Ybarra & Mitchell, 2014
Big Five Personality traits: higher extraversion,	Delevi et al., 2013; Guadix et al., 2017;
neuroticism, and low agreeableness; low	Gamez-Guadix & de Santisteban, 2018
conscientiousness, higher extraversion,	
agreeableness, and neuroticism; lower	
conscientiousness and higher extraversion	
Sexual risk behaviours, substance use, suicidal	Bianchi et al., 2017; Dake et al., 2012;
ideation	Klettke et al., 2014; Temple et al., 2014
Pornography consumption and watching sexually	Van Ouytsel et al., 2014
explicit music videos	
Favourable attitudes towards sexting	Klettke et al., 2014; Walrave et al., 2014
Perceived social pressure	Walrave et al., 2014
Early sexual debut, sexual-risk behaviour, substance	Kerstens & Stol, 2014; Rice et al., 2014;
use, and cyberbullying victimization	Temple et al., 2014; Van Ouytsel et al.,
	2014; Ybarra & Mitchell, 2014
Digital dating violence	Bianchi et al., 2018; Dake et al., 2012;
	Drouin et al., 2015; Morelli et al., 2016a,
	2016b; Van Ouytsel et al., 2016; Zweig et
	al., 2014
Prior experiences of bullying and emergent bullying	Walrave et al., 2015; Woodward et al.,
	2017
A perceived need to seek popularity, participating in	Abeele et al., 2014; Bauman, 2015;
cybergossip, and social competence	Ringrose et al., 2013

Sexting correlates/predictors	Examples of researchers who have examined these variables
Early life domestic adversity and physical	Yoder et al., 2018
abuse was associated with more frequent sexting	
outside of dating relationships	
High self-esteem was associated with reduced odds	Scholes-Balog et al., 2016; Wachs et al.,
of sending nude photos/videos	2017
Multiple sexual partners, lack of contraception use,	Mori et al., 2019
delinquent behaviour, anxiety/depression, alcohol	
use, drug use, and smoking behaviour	
Online risk taking (e.g., disclosing personal	Baumgartner et al., 2010; Wolak et al.,
information, interacting with strangers, being	2008
offensive to others)	
Physical maturity and puberty	Baams et al., 2015; Houck et al., 2014;
	Skoog et al., 2013

4.4 Potential Negative Outcomes of Sexting

While sexting can be a normal aspect of intimate expression and communication with positive aspects and outcomes⁶, there are a variety of potential negative consequences people can experience when engaging in this behaviour. As youths' decision-making skills and ability to recognize long-term consequences of sharing sexual content online are still developing, many researchers, educators, and caregivers are particularly concerned with their sexting behaviour (Ybarra & Mitchell, 2014). Sexting in and of itself is not necessarily harmful; the harm generally results from sexts being shared, whether consensually or not. In cases where sexts are consensually shared, there is a chance that they can still end up being seen or shared with non-intended recipients (Dekker & Thula, 2017). Bullying in the form of name-calling, harassment, reputational damage, and threats can still ensue (Dake et al., 2012; Lippman & Campbell, 2014; Ringrose et al., 2012; Ringrose et al., 2013; Strassberg et al., 2014; Van Ouytsel et al., 2017b; Walker et al., 2013; Walrave et al., 2015). If the youth who are engaged in sexting are underage, various legal consequences can arise (see Section 6 below for more information on the legality of sexting).

Public sharing of sexts can also lead to victim-blaming of the person depicted in the shared content (Hasinoff, 2014) and a lack of guilt or blame attributed to the person who forwarded the content without permission (Bianchi et al., 2018). Sexting content may be misused or exploited as a means for revenge or as a joke, with or without full knowledge of the consequences (Bianchi et al., 2018). Researchers have found that perpetrators of in-person and online bullying are more likely to send, receive, and forward sexts without consent (Gamez-Guadix et al., 2019;

-

⁶ For example, consensual sexting may serve to strengthen relationships; allow youth to connect and explore their sexuality/identities safely; be harm reductive; and reduce risks for sexually transmitted infections, discrimination, and potential physical or sexual violence.

Van Ouytsel et al., 2019). Additional predictors of engagement in sexting that have been found by some researchers include being sexually active, involvement in substance use, having unprotected sex, engaging in web-based chatting with strangers, viewing adult pornography, and personality variables of neuroticism and low agreeableness (Smith et al., 2014).

Sexting has even been labelled a new form of sexual offending, particularly when it relates to sexual harassment of girls and gendered sexual violence (Drouin et al., 2015; Walker et al., 2013). Some researchers believe that features of online environments, including a false sense of privacy and lack of restraint, facilitate aggressive behaviour and sexual harassment (Henry & Powell, 2015; Powell & Henry, 2016; Suler, 2004). As such, people often behave differently when interacting online (Suler, 2004). Dating violence can precipitate or follow engagement in sexting behaviour (Wood et al., 2015), including physical forms of dating violence (Dake et al., 2012), coercive sexting (Drouin et al., 2015), and cyber dating abuse (Van Ouytsel et al., 2016; Zweig et al., 2014). Boys' perpetration of sexual coercion and abuse as well as sending sexts has been correlated with regular viewing of online porn (Stanley et al., 2018). Sexting has also been associated with being hit by a boyfriend or girlfriend and being forced to have sexual intercourse (Dake et al., 2012).

Research findings on the emotional well-being of youth who engage in sexting have been somewhat inconsistent (Alonso & Romero, 2019; Gasso et al., 2019; Morelli et al., 2016b). While some researchers have cited relationships between sexting, depression, anxiety, and suicide attempts (Dake et al., 2012; Jasso-Medrano et al., 2018; Mori et al., 2019; Van Ouytsel et al., 2014), others have not found associations between sexting and psychological distress (Hudson, 2011; O'Sullivan, 2014; Temple et al., 2014). Negative outcomes of sexting appear to be more common among young teenagers or pre-teenagers, as well as individuals who feel pressured or coerced to sext (Rice et al., 2014; Van Ouytsel et al., 2019a). Some teen creators and recipients of sexually explicit images have reported feeling very or extremely upset, embarrassed, or afraid because of their behaviour (Mitchell et al., 2012). Another study found that youth who were younger, female, less sensation seeking, had pre-existing psychological difficulties, and used the internet less were more likely to feel uncomfortable, upset, or feel that they should not have seen a sext (Livingstone & Gorzig, 2014). Targets of cyberbullying and harmful sexting (i.e., messages or images intended to inflict harm, humiliation, or embarrassment) have also been found to have higher rates of suicidal thoughts and high-risk behaviours (e.g., substance use, stealing) (Bauman, 2015). A relationship between sexting and depression has also been found, whereby more depressive symptoms predicted more engagement in sexting among adolescents (Gamez-Guadix & de Santisteban, 2018).

In summary, while clear links between sexting and negative outcomes for youth have not always been established within the research literature, there is still the *potential* for negative emotional impacts and consequences. The underlying reasons sexting can lead to negative impacts is largely due to the transgression of sexual boundaries and non-consensual distribution of sexual content to unintended recipients (Del Rey et al., 2019). Unfortunately, relatively few studies

have examined the relationship between negative mental health outcomes and sexting (Gasso et al., 2019). Additional research in this area is warranted given its importance.

5. Sex, Gender, Sexuality, and Relational Aspects of Sexting

5.1 Sex and Gender Aspects of Sexting

Research findings on sex/gender differences in sexting are mixed, with some findings suggesting prevalence rates are similar for boys and girls (e.g., Campbell & Park, 2014; Abeele et al., 2014) and others finding higher rates among boys (e.g., Gamez-Guadix et al., 2017) or girls (e.g., Reyns et al., 2013). Such differences may be due to the way in which sexting is defined, which behaviours are examined, and motivations for sexting (Del Rey et al., 2019; Ringrose et al., 2013). What is clearer is that boys are more likely to forward and request sexts and girls are more likely to be asked to send sexts (Norman, 2017; Symons et al., 2018). Boys are also more likely to engage in abusive sexting⁷ (Barrosso et al., 2021).

The presumed dangers inherent in sexting appear to relate more to young girls than young boys, primarily thought to be the result of the "sexual double standard" that sexual permissiveness is more acceptable for boys (Abeele et al., 2014; Cooper et al., 2016; Lippman & Campbell, 2014; Ringrose et al., 2013). Adolescents have reported that sexting can lead to gains in social capital and peer popularity for boys, as sexting may be considered a positive expression of masculinity (Reed et al., 2020; Ringrose et al., 2012). Boys may also take and share sexually explicit photos of girls as a means of bonding with male peers or to appear sexually experienced (Reed et al., 2020; Ringrose et al., 2013). In contrast, girls are more likely to feel pressured or coerced to sext (Baumgartner et al., 2015; Buren & Lunde, 2018; Englander, 2015; Lippman & Campbell, 2014) and to have negative feelings after sexting (Buren & Lunde, 2018; Temple et al., 2014). Girls are also likely to be perceived as responsible for protecting their reputation and refusing requests for sexts (Ringrose et al., 2013). While engaging in sexting can result in girls being labelled as "sluts", not engaging in sexting can result in them being called "prudes" (Reed et al., 2020; Ringrose et al., 2012).

Sexting motivations also seem to differ between boys and girls, with boys engaging in more instrumental/aggravated sexting than girls (Bianchi et al., 2017; Bianchi et al., 2018). Girls tend to send sexts after being pressured to do so (Lippman & Campbell, 2014), sometimes due to fear of losing a romantic partner (Lippman & Campbell, 2014; Walker et al., 2013), or to gain attention and status among peers (Bianchi et al., 2017; Lippman & Campbell, 2014). Burkett (2015) notes that social pressure for girls to be sexy can ultimately complicate notions of agency and choice with sexting. Expectations can also play a role in the gendered experience of sexting, where men tend to report more positive expectancies regarding receiving sexts compared to women who report having more negative expectancies (Dir et al., 2013). Overall, men tend to

⁷ Abusive sexting is defined as dissemination of photos, videos, or messages without the consent of the content creator, but may also include forceful exposure to sexual material (e.g., porn) (Alonso & Romero, 2019; Barroso et al., 2020; Barroso et al., 2021b).

have more positive attitudes regarding sexting compared to women, but relationship context can change these attitudes whereby individuals in more committed or dating relationships are more likely to have positive attitudes about sexting compared to single individuals, regardless of gender (Samimi & Alderson, 2014).

Although related to adults, Drouin et al. (2017) found that men were more likely to engage in sexting with casual partners compared to women, which was explained by the fact that men may sext to satisfy sexual needs while maintaining relational distance and women may sext to create relational closeness (Drouin & Landgraff, 2012). These results may also be explained by the potential reputational costs of sexting being higher for women, which results in them needing a higher level of relational commitment to feel safe sending sexts (Drouin et al., 2017). In Drouin et al.'s (2017) study, about half of the sample reported positive relationship consequences and comfort with sexting, but many individuals also reported negative consequences such as regret, worry, discomfort, and trauma. More positive consequences of sexting occurred among individuals who were in committed partnerships compared to individuals in casual relationships (Drouin et al., 2017). Further, women in this sample were more likely to report negative consequences related to sexting in casual relationships compared to men in casual relationships (Drouin et al. 2017). While still largely unexplored, women are more likely than men to report receiving unwanted sexts (Klettke et al., 2019), often within the context of online dating (Burkett, 2015; Hayes, 2018). This can result in receivers feeling unsafe, threatened, harassed, and distressed (Bonilla et al., 2020; Burkett, 2015; Hayes & Dragiewicz, 2018; Valiukas et al., 2019).

5.2 Sexting Among 2SLGBTQI+ Individuals

Most sexting research to date has focused primarily on heterosexual samples and/or framed it within a heteronormative lens (Albury & Byron, 2014). Among the few studies that have incorporated 2SLGBTQI+ populations, some researchers have yielded similar findings on engagement in sexting and correlations with engaging in risky sexual behaviours compared to heterosexual samples (Eugene, 2015; Gamez-Guadix & de Santisteban, 2018). However, other research has shown that sexual minority youth are more likely to have sent, received, and asked for sexting images as well as received pressure to send sexually explicit images (Dir et al., 2013; Foody et al., 2021; Gamez-Guadix et al., 2015; Garcia et al., 2016; Morelli et al., 2016a; Needham, 2021; Rice et al., 2012; Van Ouytsel, Walrave, et al., 2019b; Van Ouytsel et al., 2020b; Ybarra & Mitchell, 2016). Sexting practices also appear to be higher and more normalized for young gay men (Albury & Byron, 2014; Lee & Crofts, 2015).

Previous findings suggest that 2SLGBTQI+ youth are more likely to experience various forms of online victimization compared to their heterosexual counterparts (Van Ouytsel, Walrave, et al., 2019b), including online bullying related to sexting (Luk et al., 2018), being the victim of nonconsensual sharing of sexual images (Barrense-Dias et al., 2021; Pampati et al., 2018), and online grooming (Wolak et al., 2008). One explanation for the increased risk of online bullying related to sexting and sexual grooming among sexual minority youth is that they are more likely to use

the internet to find information on their sexuality and sexual health, and to connect with peers and romantic partners via dating apps and social media (Albury, 2017; Chong et al., 2015; Van Ouytsel, Walrave, et al., 2019b). Sexting may also be a protective factor against perceived discrimination, facilitate communication, and contribute to well-being of sexual minority youth (Chong et al., 2015). Online communication offers anonymity for individuals who may wish to protect their identity, especially if they have not yet disclosed their sexual identity to their peers or family (Rousaki, 2020). Albury (2017) and Ybarra and Mitchell (2014) argue that lack of social space for sexual minority youth to develop relationships, create intimacy, and express public displays of affection may also contribute to increased use of sexting among this population.

Overall, more research is needed on the experiences of sexting among 2SLGBTQI+ youth (Van Ouytsel, Walrave, et al., 2018c). Calls have also been made for novel studies on sexting among transgender and gender non-conforming youth (Eugene, 2015). Such research may provide additional insight into sexting behaviours and inform educational programs designed to encourage healthy sexuality and discourage risky sexual behaviours among gender and sexual minority youth (Foody et al., 2021).

5.3 Sexting and Sexual/Romantic Relationships

Increasingly, individuals are using internet-based communications to facilitate their sexual and romantic relationships (Currin et al., 2016), and sexting has become a normalized sexual behaviour (Beckmeyer et al., 2019; Beckmeyer et al., 2021; Holmes et al., 2021; Levine, 2013; Parker et al., 2013). Online communication technology, such as sexting, can enhance and strengthen romantic relationship satisfaction (Parker et al., 2013) and facilitate relationship building (Cupples & Thompson, 2010). Sexting can occur within various forms of relationships, including between strangers and friends, but most sexts seem to occur between romantic partners (Buren & Lunde, 2018; Cooper et al., 2016). However, relatively few studies distinguish between types of sexting recipients, leaving a gap in the literature and our understanding (Buren & Lunde, 2018).

Sexting may be viewed as a means for initiating sexual contact, where verbal (sending sexually suggestive or explicit messages) or nonverbal (sending sexually suggestive or explicit photos or videos) messages can be sent (Currin et al., 2016). According to Weisskirch and Develi (2011), sexting is "one step in the process of seduction for the establishment of a relationship or an enjoyable way to starting conversations in a relationship" (Silva et al., 2016, p. 747). Sexting can also be a strategy for preserving romantic connection or capturing the interest of a romantic partner (Weisskirch & Develi, 2011). Among the literature that has been published to date, sexting between romantic partners seems to be a fun aspect of the relationship (Lenhart, 2009), while sexting with strangers appears to be a way to seek affirmation (Jonsson et al., 2015). Sexting may also be used to establish new relationships (Bianchi et al., 2019; Yeung et al., 2014), enhance sexual intimacy, maintain excitement, and maintain long-distance in established relationships (Currin & Hubach, 2019; Yeung et al., 2014). Sexting also appears to be more

common among individuals in committed relationships compared to those in more casual, sexual ones (Galovan et al., 2018).

Findings regarding relationship and sexual satisfaction and sexting have been mixed (Drouin et al., 2017). Some researchers have found these variables to be positively associated with sexting (Morey et al., 2013; Parker et al., 2013; Stasko & Geller, 2015), while others have noted a negative association (Currin et al., 2016) or no relationship at all (Matotek et al., 2021). Variables such as attachment style and level of relationship commitment have also been found to influence the relationship between sexting and relationship satisfaction, with those high in attachment avoidance (i.e., relationship distance tendencies) or women with anxious attachment styles experiencing more relationship satisfaction with sexting (McDaniel & Drouin, 2015). Individuals in relationships that are not "very committed" have also been found to experience more relationship satisfaction resulting from sexting (Stasko & Geller, 2015).

6. Sexting and the Law

6.1 Canadian Legislation

In Canada, the age of consent for sexual activity is 16 years, with close-in-age exceptions for youth aged 12 to 14 and 14 to 16, as well as an exception for anal intercourse for which the age of consent is 18 years (MacKay, 2017). Sexting is lawfully addressed or regulated in Canada with Section 163.1 of the Criminal Code of Canada child pornography laws (Lee & Darcy, 2021; Powell & Henry, 2014; Simpson, 2015; Strohmaier et al., 2014; Thomas & Cauffman, 2014) defined as "any visual representation (photographic or drawn) that shows a person who is under 18 (or depicted as under 18) engaged in explicit sexual activity, or which depicts the sexual organs or anal region of a person under 18 for a sexual purpose" (Criminal Code, 1985a, b, 163.1). The use of child pornography statutes for regulating youth sexting, whether consensual or malicious, has been successfully argued against, though, as those laws were initially designed to punish adult offenders who exploit children (Lee & Darcy, 2021).

Introduced by the Supreme Court of Canada as an exception to the severe legal consequences often accompanying child pornography rulings (Lee & Darcy, 2021), R v Sharpe 1999 is a "private use exception" which reflects situations where youth may create and share expressive materials and private recordings of a lawful sexual activity (Karaian & Brady, 2019). The Court reasoned that this behaviour would "pose little or no risk to children and may in fact be of significance to adolescent self-fulfillment, self-actualization, sexual exploration, and identity" (Karaian & Brady, 2019, p. 302). However, the scope of this exception has become exceedingly unclear as technological, social, sexual, and legal changes occur (Karaian & Brady, 2019; Lee & Darcy, 2021). Currently, young people are regularly informed by police and some child protection agencies that they cannot consensually and legally create and share digital sexual images (Karaian & Brady, 2019).

Sexting has also been addressed under Section 162.1 of the Criminal Code of Canada within online criminal legislation as "knowingly publishing, selling, making available, or advertising an intimate image of a person" (Lee & Darcy, 2021, p. 565) "knowing that the person depicted in the image did not give consent to that conduct, or being reckless as to whether or not that person gave their consent to that conduct" (Aikenhead, 2018; Criminal Code, 1985a, b, 162.1).

These laws have been critiqued for conflicting with one another given that child pornography laws are intended to protect children from adult perpetrators and online crime laws are designed to protect individuals from sexual privacy violations (Lee & Darcy, 2021). As a result, sexting can be defined and interpreted in various ways and result in "uncertain judicial outcomes and inconsistent research findings" (Lee & Darcy, 2021, p. 565). Some scholars also note that the risks associated with youth sexting are inconclusive and, as such, regulating youth sexting behaviour with child pornography laws is severe and misguided, and results in youth experiencing disproportionately harsh penalties (Lee & Darcy, 2021).

Overall, Canada's approach to addressing youth sexting remains outdated and ill-equipped for properly addressing various aspects of this phenomenon (e.g., consensual sexting, coerced sexting, non-consensual youth sexting, sextortion, and sexts accessed or requested by adults) (Lee & Darcy, 2021; Strasburger et al., 2019). This issue is also challenging because youth sexting results in the intersection of multiple legal rights (e.g., privacy, free speech, and sexual expression) as well as risk of various forms of harm (e.g., harassment, revenge pornography, child pornography, voyeurism, and copyright infringement) (Lee & Darcy, 2021).

6.2 United States Legislation

In many states, sexting has been deemed illegal and a form of sexual offending for minors (Yoder et al., 2018). A potential legal consequence for youth who engage in sexting includes being branded as a registered sex offender, which can result in an inability to attain future employment, housing, licensing, and educational financial benefits (Holoyda et al., 2017; Martinez-Prather & Vandiver, 2014). Some have deemed this approach an overreaction and a paradox where laws originally intended to challenge child pornography are now used to punish youth engaged in sexting (Villacampa, 2017). Attempts to decrease prosecution under child pornography statutes have been made by way of passing sexting and revenge pornography laws in some states (Holoyda et al., 2017). Convictions under these laws can still result in a misdemeanour, felony, or delinquent offense on a person's record (Holoyda et al., 2017), but these are arguably less severe than being labelled a sex offender.

Prosecution rates of youth sexting are challenging to estimate due to the various definitions of sexting (Lee & Darcy, 2021). However, one study where 378 state prosecutors who had worked on technology-facilitated crimes against children revealed that 62% of them had handled a sexting case involving juveniles, with 36% of the sample reporting that they had filed charges in those cases and 21% had filed felony charges (Walsh et al., 2013). Most of the charges were for child pornography production and 16% resulted in mandatory sex offender registration (Walsh

et al., 2013). Common factors that led to charges being filed included malicious intent, bullying, coercion, harassment, or revenge (Walsh et al., 2013). Among a sample of 378 U.S. prosecutors (Walsh et al., 2013), some noted that a multitude of contextual factors (e.g., malicious intention, age difference between individuals, nature of the sext) informed not only their decision to charge and type of statute used to charge, but also relevant punishments in cases where no charge is laid (e.g., sex education classes, community service, cell phone restriction) (Lee & Darcy, 2021).

6.3 Additional Legal Considerations Regarding Youth Sexting

In their 2017 article, Holoyda and colleagues offer alternative legal approaches for managing cases of youth sexting. In particular, they suggest that youths' "inherent immaturity and reduced criminal culpability due to ongoing cognitive, social, and psychological development" should be considered (p. 177). Motivation, intent, and content of sexts should also be considered, particularly since youth are more prone to thrill-seeking, impulsivity, inability to extricate themselves from their environments, susceptibility to peer influence, and poor judgement. Further, youth should be taught at home and school "what constitutes a harmful sext, encouraged to communicate their sexuality in healthy ways, and educated about the negative effects of sharing and distributing sexts" (p. 178). At a global level, the deterrence of bullying, cyberbullying, and harassment should be prioritized. Finally, teens can be supported by "educational programs in schools, open communication with parents and online monitoring of activity, and peer mentoring" (Holoyda et al., 2017, p. 178).

7. Sexting Education

In this section, the role of schools and caregivers in educating youth about sexting will be examined. It should be noted that schools and caregivers are not the only sources of information about sexting for youth. A 2015 report by Lee et al. found that most youth aged 13-18 years first learned about sexting from friends and/or the media. As such, it is important to consider various educational sources as a potential means for sharing information about sexting with youth.

7.1 Formal Education in Schools – Fear-Based vs. Harm Reduction Approaches

Sexting has been labelled a major problem by principals and schools due to the potential for student harassment and bullying when sexts are shared (Hachiya, 2017). Mishandling of student sexting cases can also jeopardize the careers of principals and teachers (Hachiya, 2017). Overall, there appears to be a lack of clear school-level policies on sexting (Lemke & Rogers, 2020). The approach taken when considering sexting can greatly influence student well-being. Labelling sexting as "child pornography" and applying an abstinence-only approach to educating youth can stigmatize and hamper adolescent development (O'Connor et al., 2017). Additionally, it can decrease adolescent help-seeking, which can isolate them in abusive relationships (Drouin et al., 2015; Hebert et al., 2014).

Like sex education, sexting education needs to move beyond ineffectual fear-based, abstinence-only messaging and instead provide youth with knowledge that allows them to make fully informed choices (Patchin & Hinduja, 2020). Education can still focus on teaching youth about the potential consequences of sexting while also equipping them with knowledge on how to minimize potential harms (Patchin & Hinduja, 2020). Patchin and Hinduja (2020) offered ten actionable messages (see Table 3 below) that can be shared with youth in certain formal (educational and therapeutic) or informal (familial) settings, while also considering the developmental and sexual maturity of the targeted youth.

Table 3. List of Actionable Messages to Share with Youth about Sexting (recreated from Patchin & Hinduja, 2020)

- 1. If someone sends you a sext, do not send it to or show anyone else. This could be considered non-consensual sharing of pornography, and there are laws prohibiting it that outline serious penalties (especially if the image portrays a minor).
- 2. If you send someone a sext, make sure you know and fully trust them. "Catfishing", where someone sets up a fictitious profile or pretends to be someone else to lure you into a fraudulent romantic relationship (and, often, to send sexts), happens more often than you think. You can never really know if they will share it with others or post it online, but do not send photos or video to people you do not know well.
- 3. Do not send images to someone who you are not certain would like to see it (make sure you receive textual consent that they are interested before sending). Sending unsolicited explicit images to others could also lead to criminal charges.
- 4. Consider boudoir pictures. Boudoir is a genre of photography that involves suggestion rather than explicitness. Instead of nudes, send photos that strategically cover the most private of private parts. They can still be intimate and flirty but lack the obvious nudity that could get you in trouble.
- 5. Never include your face. This is so that images are not immediately identifiable as yours and also because certain social media sites have sophisticated facial recognition algorithms that automatically tag you in any pictures, including ones that you want to stay private.
- 6. Make sure the images do not include tattoos, birthmarks, scars, or other features that could connect the photos to you. In addition, remove all jewelry before sharing. Also consider your surroundings. Bedroom pictures could, for example, include wall art or furniture that others may recognize.

7. Turn your device's location services off for all of your social media apps, make sure your photos are not automatically tagged with your location or username, and, if possible, delete any metadata digitally attached to the image.

- 8. If you are being pressured or threatened to send nude photos, collect evidence when possible. Having digital evidence (such as screenshots of text messages) of any maliciousness or threats of sextortion will help law enforcement investigate and prosecute (if necessary), as well as help social media sites flag and delete accounts.
- 9. Use apps that provide the capability for sent images to be automatically and securely deleted after a certain amount of time (e.g., Snapchat). You can never guarantee that a screenshot was not taken, nor that another device was used to capture the image without you being notified, but using specialized apps can decrease the chance of distribution.
- 10. Be sure to promptly delete any explicit photos or videos from your device. This applies to images you take of yourself and images received from someone else. Having images stored on your device increases the likelihood that someone (e.g., a parent, the police, a hacker) will find them. Possessing nude images of minors may have criminal implications. In 2015, for example, a North Carolina teen was charged with possessing child pornography, although the image on his phone was of himself.

7.2 The Role of Caregivers (i.e., parents, guardians)

Research on caregiver perspectives on youth sexting is limited, despite the establishment of clear links between parental monitoring and communication with development of healthy sexuality and reduced sexual risk behaviours in youth (Fix et al., 2021). However, a recent study indicated that caregivers lack a clear understanding of sexting as well as the perceived and real harms associated with this behaviour (Fix et al., 2021). As such, there is a need for more comprehensive sexual education addressing this topic for both youth and parents (Fix et al., 2021). Another study noted that parents are least concerned with the actual practice of sexting and more concerned about the potential exposure of an adolescent if sexting content is publicly shared (Cardoso et al., 2019). Guilt, anger, sadness, and shame of judgement by friends and relatives have also been cited as potential negative consequences for families of youth engaging in sexting (Cardoso et al., 2019).

With respect to familial influence on youth sexting, the limited research that has been conducted in this area suggests that poor family relations and lower family cohesion are related to an increased likelihood of sexting (Baumgartner et al., 2012; Jonsson et al., 2015). Parental intervention or mediation practices related to adolescent sexting behaviour have also been described in the research literature (Confalonieri et al., 2020). For instance, Vanwesenbeeck et al. (2018) distinguish between restrictive and active mediation, with the former referring to parental control and regulation of children's online media access and the latter referring to

parental efforts in comprehensively explaining the beneficial and desirable aspects of media content.

As with formal education settings, Patchin and Hinduja (2020) note that fear-based information provision about sexting does not decrease sexting and can increase the likelihood of harm. For example, if youth have engaged in sexting and become vulnerable to extortion, they may feel trapped and unable to ask for help from adults in their lives who previously told them to abstain from sexting (Patchin & Hinduja, 2020).

7.3 Youth Preferences for Sexting Education

In Jorgensen et al.'s (2018) research, youth indicated that they would like to learn about sexting in school and believe that education on sexting should be a regular aspect of social and health curriculum. They felt that education about sexting during whole school assemblies was ineffective because youth are rarely paying attention during such large, one-time meetings and may not feel comfortable asking questions in front of the whole school population (Jorgensen et al., 2018). Instead, youth suggested that ongoing casual/conversational lessons on sexting every few months be provided (Jorgensen et al., 2018). They also recommended separating the students by gender to increase students' comfort (Jorgensen et al., 2018). Youth in this study reported a preference for receiving information from peers or an adult from a non-school affiliated organization rather than from parents or teachers (Jorgensen et al., 2018).

7.4 Practicing Safer Sexting

There are various guides available online for sexting as safely and securely as possible (Geeng et al., 2020). Vice, for example, suggests the following: get consent, set expectations, check for identifying details in photos, turn off services that automatically backup photos, and choose an online communication app that addresses personal concerns (Matsakis, 2017). The Cut has also developed a sex-positive "ultimate guide" for sexting, which suggests the following: consider timing, take it slow, remember that you're playing a role, don't stray too far from your comfort zone, give your partner a heads up before sending a nude photo, put effort into the visuals, keep sexy pics ready at hand in your personal library, know the "emoji sex code", have fun with dirty talk, draw from your own personal experiences, don't be afraid to open up about your fantasies, consider the details, ask questions, go beyond just texts and visuals, don't get too technical, make use of memes and gifs, and have fun with it (Jalili, 2018). There are various apps that can be used for secure sexting, including Snapchat which offers features like disappearing messages, screenshot notifications, and password-protected photo albums (Geeng et al., 2020). Kaboom and Confide also offer disappearing messages and screenshot notification features⁸ (Geeng et al., 2020). Other apps that provide encrypted messaging platforms include Signal, WhatsApp, and Facebook Secret Messenger (Geeng et al., 2020).

⁸ While this feature notifies the user that a screenshot has been taken, it does not prevent others from taking a screenshot before the message disappears.

In February 2021, the Saskatchewan Prevention Institute published a report entitled *An Environmental Scan of Online Resources Related to Sexting* which may be helpful for parents/guardians, youth, and educators who are seeking materials to educate themselves or the youth in their lives about sexting. The purpose of the environmental scan was to gather current, evidence-based resources on sexting and its impact on youth sexual and reproductive health decision-making and mental health. The report is available at https://skprevention.ca/resource-catalogue/sexual-health/an-environmental-scan-of-online-resources-related-to-sexting/.

8. Conclusions

As online and media technology improves and the use of it increases, sexting has become more prevalent among youth. Overall, though, youth are largely ambivalent regarding sexting and seem to experience the effects of the sexual double standard present with sexting. The phenomenon of sexting is incredibly varied in terms of context, meaning, and intention, as well as the consensual/non-consensual aspects and positive/negative outcomes related to it (Cooper et al., 2016). Motivations to engage in sexting seem contingent on individual needs and desires as well as who receives the sext. Unfortunately, many youth may be coerced into sexting and even bullied if sexting content is shared with unintended audiences.

At present, there is no agreed upon definition of sexting and there appear to be two main perspectives adopted (i.e., the risk and the developmental perspectives). This has led to very mixed results within the relevant research literature. Sexting has received considerable media, public health, legal scholar, and researcher attention due to its association with sexually risky behaviours, other mental health risk behaviours (e.g., sadness, hopelessness, suicidality), the potential for other negative outcomes (e.g., cyberbullying, reputational damage) (Dake et al., 2012; Lee et al., 2015; Van Ouytsel, Walrave et al., 2019b), and legal risks (e.g., charges related to creating and distributing child pornography) (Ybarra & Mitchell, 2014). However, there are also a variety of positive outcomes associated with sexting, particularly in the context of romantic/sexual relationships. In order to reduce the risks associated with sexting and increase the positive outcomes for youth who decide to participate in sexting, both formal education institutions and caregivers have a role to play in educating youth.

Sexting research to date has primarily focused on the experiences of young adults (i.e., post-secondary students) or older adolescents in the last years of secondary school (Van Ouytsel et al., 2018b). As such, additional research is needed on younger adolescents, such as those in middle school (Van Ouytsel et al., 2018b). Future research and resource development should also focus on consent and negotiation skills specific to sexting given the gendered double standards and differing behaviours among boys and girls, including coercion, feeling pressured, and non-consensual forwarding of content. There is also a lack of research focusing on the motives and characteristics of individuals who request sexts from others, coerce individuals to engage in sexting, or share sexts with consent (Van Ouytsel et al., 2018b). While more samples include 2SLGBTQI+ youth, more

research is needed regarding the distinct experiences of these subgroups. Addressing the identified gaps in the current research literature will help increase understanding about sexting behaviours and the associated positive and negative outcomes experienced by youth.

References

Abeele, M. V., Campbell, S. W., Eggermont, S., & Roe, K. (2014). Sexting, mobile porn use, and peer group dynamics: Boys' and girls' self-perceived popularity, need for popularity, and perceived peer pressure. *Media Psychology, 17*, 6-33. https://doi.org/10.1080/15213269.2013.801725

- Aikenhead, M. (2018). Non-consensual disclosure of intimate images as a crime of gender-based violence. Canadian Journal of Women and the Law, 30(1), 117-143.
- Ajzen, I. (1991). The theory of planned behavior. *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes, 50,* 179-211.
- Alberts, A., Elkind, D., & Ginsberg, S. (2007). The personal fable and risk-taking in early adolescence. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, *36*, 71-76. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-006-9144-4
- Albury, K. (2017). Just because it's public doesn't mean it's any of your business: Adults' and children's sexual rights in digitally mediated spaces. *New Media & Society, 19*(5), 713-725.
- Albury, K., & Byron, P. (2014). Queering sexting and sexualisation. Media International Australia, 153, 138-147.
- Albury, K., & Crawford, K. (2012). Sexting, consent, and young people's ethics: Beyond Megan's story. *Continuum: Journal of Media and Cultural Studies, 26,* 463-473.
- Alonso, C., & Romero, E. (2019). Sexting behaviour in adolescents: Personality predictors and psychosocial consequences in a one-year follow-up. *Annals of Psychology*, 35(2), 214-224.
- Baams, L., Dubas, J. S., Overbeek, G., & Van Aken Marcel, A. G. (2015). Transitions in body and behavior: A metaanalytic study on the relationship between pubertal development and adolescent sexual behavior. *Journal* of Adolescent Health, 56, 586-598. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2014.11.019
- Barrense-Dias, Y., Akre, C., Auderset, D., Leeners, B., Davide, M., & Suris, J. (2020). Non-consensual sexting: Characteristics and motives of youths who share received-intimate content without consent. *Sexual Health*, 17(3). https://doi.org/10.1071/SH19201
- Barrense-Dias, Y., Berchtold, A., Surís, J. C., & Akre, C. (2017). Sexting and the definition issue. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 61, 544-554. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2017.05.009
- Barroso, R., Figueiredo, P., Ramião, E., & Fanti, K. (2021b). Using psychopathy to identify differences between variants of juveniles who have committed sexual offenses. *Journal of Sexual Aggression*, *27*(1), 52-63. https://doi.org/10.1080/13552600.2019.1705407
- Barroso, R., Pechorro, P., Figueiredo, P., Ramião, E., Manita, C., Gonçalves, R. A., & Nobre, P. (2020). Are juveniles who have committed sexual offenses the same everywhere? Psychometric properties of the Juvenile Sex Offender Assessment Protocol–II in a Portuguese youth sample. *Sexual Abuse, 32,* 606-825. https://doi.org/10.1177/1079063219858070
- Barrosso, R., Ramiao, E., Figueiredo, P., & Araujo, A. M. (2021a). Abusive sexting in adolescence: Prevalence and characteristics of abusers and victims. *Frontiers in Psychology, 12*, 1-9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.610474
- Bauman, S. (2015). Cyberbullying and sexting: School mental health concerns. In R. H. Witte & G. S. Mosley-Howard (Eds.), *Mental Health Practice in Today's Schools: Issues and Interventions*, (pp. 450-460). New York, NY: Springer.

Baumgartner, S. E., Sumter, S. R., Peter, J., & Valkenburg, P. M. (2012). Identifying teens at risk: Developmental pathways of online and offline sexual risk behavior. *Pediatrics, 130,* 1489-1496. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2012-0842

- Baumgartner, S. E., Sumter, S. R., Peter, J., & Valkenburg, P. M. (2015). Sexual self-presentation on social network sites: Who does it and how is it perceived? *Computers in Human Behavior*, *50*, 91-100. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2015.03.061
- Baumgartner, S. E., Valkenburg, P. M., & Peter, J. (2010). Assessing causality in the relationship between adolescents' risky sexual online behavior and their perceptions of this behavior. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 39, 1226-1239. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-010-9512-y
- Beckmeyer, J. J., Herbenick, D., & Eastman-Mueller, H. (2021). Sexting with romantic partners during college: Who does it, who doesn't and who wants to. *Sexuality & Culture,* 1-19. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12119-021-09878-x
- Beckmeyer, J. J., Herbenick, D., Fu, T. C., Dodge, B., Reece, M., & Fortenberry, J. D. (2019). Characteristics of adolescent sexting: Results from the 2015 national survey of sexual health and behavior. *Journal of Sex & Marital Therapy*, 45, 767-780. https://doi.org/10.1080/00926.23X.2019. 16134.63
- Benotsch, E. G., Snipes, D. J., Martin, A. M., & Bull, S. S. (2013). Sexting, substance use, and sexual risk behavior in young adults. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, *52*, 307-313.
- Bianchi, D., Morelli, M., Baiocco, R., & Chirumbolo, A. (2019). Individual differences and developmental trends in sexting motivations. *Current Psychology*, 1-10.
- Bianchi, D., Morelli, M., Nappa, M. R., Baiocco, R., & Chirumbolo, A. (2017). Sexting as a mirror on the wall: Bodyesteem attribution, media models, and objectified-body consciousness. *Journal of Adolescence*, 61C, 164-172. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ado-lescence.2017.10.006
- Bianchi, D., Morelli, M., Nappa, M. R., Baiocco, R., & Chirumbolo, A. (2018). A bad romance: Motivations and teen dating violence. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 1-21.
- Boer, S., Erdem, O., de Graaf, H., & Gotz, H. (2021). Prevalence and correlates of sext-sharing among a representative sample of youth in the Netherlands. *Frontiers in Psychology: Human-Media Interaction, 12.* https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.655796
- Bonilla, S., McGinley, M., Lamb, S. (2020). Sexting, power, and patriarchy: Narratives of sexting from a college population. *New Media & Society*, 1-18.
- Brinkley, D. Y., Ackerman, R. A., Ehrenreich, S. E., & Underwood, M. K. (2017). Send and receiving text messages with sexual content: Relations with early sexual activity and borderline personality features in late adolescence. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 70, 119-130.
- Burén, J., Holmqvist Gattario, K., & Lunde, C. (2021). What do peers think about sexting? Adolescents' views of the norms guiding sexting behavior. *Journal of Adolescent Research*. https://doi.org/10.1177/07435584211014837
- Buren, J., & Lunde, C. (2018). Sexting among adolescents: A nuanced and gendered online challenge for young people. *Computers in Human Behavior, 85*, 210-217. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2018.02.003
- Burkett, M. (2015). Sex(t) talk: A qualitative analysis of young adults' negotiations of the pleasures and perils of sexting. Sexuality & Culture, 19, 835-863.

Calvert, C. (2009). Sex, cell phones, privacy, and the first amendment: When children become child pornographers and the Lolita effect undermines the law. *CommLaw Conspectus: Journal of Communications Law and Policy*, 18, 1-66.

- Calvert, C. (2013). Revenge porn and freedom of expression: Legislative pushback to an online weapon of emotional and reputational destruction. *Fordham Intellectual Property, Media & Entertainment Law Journal*, 24(2), 673-702.
- Campbell, S. W., & Park, Y. J. (2014). Predictors of mobile sexting among teens: Toward a new explanatory framework. *Mobile Media & Communication, 2,* 20-39. https://doi.org/10.1177/2050157913502645
- Cardoso, A. T., Falcke, D., & Mosmann, C. P. (2019). Sexting in adolescence: Perceptions of parents. *Ciencias Psicologicas*, 13(1), 19-31. https://doi.org/10.22235/cp.v13i1.1806
- Casas, J. A., Ojeda, M., Elipe, P., & Del-Rey, R. (2019). Exploring which factors contribute to teens' participation in sexting. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 100, 60-69. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2019.06.010
- Challenor, L., Foody, M., & O'Higgins Norman, J. (2018). An observation and analysis of profiles among adolescents on the Yellow application. *Pastoral Care in Education*, *36*(4), 286-296. https://doi.org/10.1080/02643944.2018.1528623
- Champion, A. R., & Pedersen, C. L. (2015). Investigating differences between sexters and non-sexters on attitudes, subjective norms, and risky sexual behaviours. *Canadian Journal of Human Sexuality*, 24, 205-214.
- Choi, H., Van Ouytsel, J., & Temple, J. R. (2016). Association between sexting and sexual coercion among female adolescents. *Journal of Adolescence*, *53*, 164-168.
- Choi, K. S., Lee, S. S., & Lee, J. R. (2017). Mobile phone technology and online sexual harassment among juveniles in South Korea: Effects of self-control and social learning. *International Journal of Cyber Criminology, 11*(1), 110-127.
- Chong, E. S. K., Zhang, Y., Mak, W. W. S., & Pang, I. H. Y. (2015). Social media as social capital of LGB individuals in Hong Kong: Its relations with group membership, stigma, and mental. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 55, 228-238. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10464-014-9699-2
- Clancy, E. M., Klettke, B., & Hallford, D. J. (2019). The dark side of sexting Factors predicting the dissemination of sexts. *Computers in Human Behaviour, 92*, 266-272. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2018.11.023
- Confalonieri, E., Cucci, G., Olivari, M. G., Parise, M., Borroni, E., & Villani, D. (2020). What are you sexting? Parental practices, sexting attitudes, and behaviours among Italian adolescents. *BMC Psychology*, 8(63), 1-11. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40359-020-00425-1
- Cooper, K., Quayle, E., Jonsson, L., & Svedin, C. G. (2016). Adolescents and self-taken sexual images: A review of the literature. *Computers in Human Behavior*, *55*, 706-716. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2015.10.003
- Cornelius, T. L., Bell, K. M., Kistler, T., & Drouin, M. (2020). Consensual sexting among college students: The interplay of coercion and intimate partner aggression in perceived consequences of sexting. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 17, 1-18. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17197141
- Criminal Code (R. S. C., 1985, c. C-46, s162.1).
- Criminal Code (R. S. C., 1985, c. C-46, s163.1).

Crimmins, D. M., & Seigfried-Spellar, K. C. (2014). Peer attachment, sexual experiences, and risky online behaviors as predictors of sexting behaviors among undergraduate students. *Computers in Human Behavior, 32,* 268-275.

- Crofts, T., Lee, M., McGovern, A., & Milivojevic, S. (2015) Sexting and young people. London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Cupples, J., & Thompson, L. (2010). Heterotextuality and digital foreplay. Feminist Media Studies, 10(1), 1-17. https://doi.org/10.1080/14680770903457063
- Currin, J. M., & Hubach, R. D. (2019). Motivations for nonuniversity-based adults who sext their relationship partners. *Journal of Sex & Marital Therapy*, 45(4), 317-327.
- Currin, J. M., Jayne, C. N., Hammer, T. R., Brim, T., & Hubach, R. D. (2016). Explicitly pressing send: Impact of sexting on relationship satisfaction. *The American Journal of Family Therapy, 44*(3), 143-154. https://doi.org/10.1080/01926187.2016.1145086
- Dake, J. A., Price, J. H., Maziarz, L., & Ward, B. (2012). Prevalence and correlates of sexting behavior in adolescents. American Journal of Sexuality Education, 7(1), 1-15. https://doi.org/10.1080/15546128.2012.650959
- Dekker, A., & Thula, K. (2017). Sexting as a risk?: On consensual and non-consensual distribution of personal erotic pictures using digital media. *Bundesgesundheitsblatt Gesundheitsforschung Gesundheitsschutz, 60*, 1034-1039. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00103-017-2595-9
- Delevi, R., & Weisskirch, R. S. (2013). Personality factors as predictors of sexting. *Computers in Human Behavior,* 29, 2589-2594. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2013.06.003
- Del Rey, R., Ojeda, M., Casas, J. A., Mora-Merchan, J. A., & Elipe, P. (2019). Sexting among adolescents: The emotional impact and influence of the need for popularity. *Frontiers in Psychology, 10*, 1-11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.01828
- Dir, A. L., Coskunpinar, A., Steiner, J. L., & Cyders, M. A. (2013a). Understanding differences in sexting behaviors across gender, relationship status, and sexual identity, and the role of expectancies in sexting.

 Cyberpsychology, Behavior, and Social Networking, 16, 568-574. https://doi.org/10.1089/cyber.2012.0545
- Dir, A. L., Cyders, M. A., & Coskunpinar, A. (2013b). From the bar to the bed via mobile phone: A first test of the role of problematic alcohol use, sexting, and impulsivity-related traits in sexual hookups. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 29, 1664-1670. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2013.01.039
- Dodaj, A., & Sesar, K. (2020). Sexting categories. *Mediterranean Journal of Clinical Psychology, 8*(2), 1-26. https://doi.org/10.6092/2282-1619/mjcp-2432
- Doring, N. (2014). Consensual sexting among adolescents: Risk prevention through abstinence education or safer sexting? *Cyberpsychology: Journal of Psychosocial Research on Cyberspace*, 8(1). https://doi.org/10.5817/CP2014-1-9
- Drake, J. A., Price, J. H., & Maziarz, L. (2012). Prevalence and correlates of sexting behavior in adolescents. American Journal of Sexuality Education, 7, 1-15. https://doi.org/10.1080/15546128.2012.650959
- Drouin, M., Coupe, M., & Templre, J. R. (2017). Is sexting good for your relationship? It depends... *Computers in Human Behavior, 75*, 749-756. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2017.06.018
- Drouin, M., & Landgraff, C. (2012). Texting, sexting, attachment, and intimacy in college students' romantic relationships. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 28, 444-449. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2011.10.01

Drouin, M., & Miller, D. A. (2016). Online erotica usage as a mediator between internet addiction and engagement in risky online sexual behaviors. *Cyberpsychology: Journal of Psychosocial Research on Cyberspace*, *10*(3). https://doi.org/10.5817/CP2016-3-2

- Drouin, M., Ross, J., & Tobin, E. (2015). Sexting: A new digital vehicle for intimate partner aggression? *Computers in Human Behavior*, *50*, 197-204. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2015.04.001
- Drouin, M., & Tobin, E. (2014). Unwanted but consensual sexting among young adults: Relations with attachment and sexual motivations. *Computers in Human Behavior, 31*, 412-418. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2013.11.001
- Drouin, M., Vogel, K. N., Surbey, A., & Stills, J. R. (2013). Let's talk about sexting, baby: Computer = mediated sexual behaviors among young adults. *Computers in Human Behavior, 29*(50), A25eA30. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2012.12.030
- Englander, E. (2015). Coerced sexting and revenge porn among teens. *Bullying, Teen Aggression & Social Media, 1,* 19-21.
- Englander, E., & McCoy, M. (2017). Pressured sexting and revenge porn in a sample of Massachusetts adolescents. *International Journal of Technoethics, 8,* 16-25.
- Esparza, C. M., Najera, P., Lopez-Gonzalez, E., & Losilla, J. (2020). Development and validation of the adolescent sexting scale (A-SEXTS) with a Spanish sample. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 17, 1-22. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17218042
- Eugene, J. (2015). It's more than just "sext" A brief discussion on sexting activity among teens. *Journal of Adolescent Health, 57,* 126-129.
- Fix, R. L., Assini-Meytin, L. C., Harris, A. J., & Letourneau, E. J. (2021). Caregivers' perceptions and responses to a new norm: The missing link in addressing adolescent sexting behaviors in the U.S. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, 50, 575-588. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-020-01704-z
- Foody, M., Mazzone, A., Laffan, D. A., Loftsson, M., & Norman, J. O. (2021). "It's not just sexy pics": An investigation into sexting behaviour and behavioural problems in adolescents. *Computers in Human Behavior, 117*, 1-8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2020.106662
- Galovan, A. M., Drouin, M., & McDaniel, B. T. (2018). Sexting profiles in the United States and Canada: Implications for individual and relationship well-being. *Computers in Human Behavior, 79*, 19-29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2017.10.017
- Gamez-Guadix, M., Almendros, C., Borrajo, E., & Calvete, E. (2015). Prevalence and association of sexting and online sexual victimization among Spanish adults. *Sexuality Research & Social Policy: A Journal of the NSRC, 12,* 145-154. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13178-015-0186-9
- Gamez-Guadix, M., & de Santisteban, P. (2018). "Sex pics?": Longitudinal predictors of sexting among adolescents. *Journal of Adolescent Health, 63*, 608-614. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2018.05.032
- Gamez-Guadix, M., de Santisteban, P., & Resett, S. (2017). Sexting among Spanish adolescents: Prevalence and personality profiles. *Psicothema*, *29*, 29e34. https://doi.org/10.7334/psicothema2016.222
- Gámez-Guadix, M., & Mateos-Pérez, E. (2019). Longitudinal and reciprocal relationships between sexting, online sexual solicitations, and cyberbullying among minors. *Computers and Human Behavior*, *94*, 70-76.

Garcia, J. R., Gesselman, A. N., Siliman, S. A., Perry, B. L., Coe, K., & Fisher, H. E. (2016). Sexting among singles in the USA: Prevalence of sending, receiving, and sharing sexual messages and images. *Sexual Health*, *13*(5), 428-435. https://doi.org/10.1071/SH15240

- Garcia Gomez, A. (2017). Teen girls and sexual agency: Exploring the intrapersonal and intergroup dimensions of sexting. *Media, Culture & Society, 39*(3), 391-407. https://doi.org/10.1177/0163443716683789
- Gasso, A. M., Klettke, B., Agustina, J. R., & Montiel, I. (2019). Sexting, mental health, and victimization among adolescents: A literature review. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 16,* 1-14. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph16132364
- Geeng, C., Hutson, J., & Roesner, F. (2020). *Usable security: Studying people's concerns and strategies when sexting*. Proceedings of the Sixteenth Symposium on Usable Privacy. https://www.usenix.org/conference/soups2020/presentation/geeng
- Gewirtz-Meydan, A., Mitchell, K. J., & Rothman, E. F. (2018). What do kids think about sexting? *Computers in Human Behavior, 86*, 256-265. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2018.04.007
- Gibson, K. (2016). Sexting and the application of the social exchange theory. [Dissertation, University of Saskatchewan]. https://harvest.usask.ca/bitstream/handle/10388/7414/GIBSON-THESIS-2016.pdf?sequence=1
- Goggin, G., & Crawford, K. (2011). Movable types: Youth and the emergence of mobile social media in Australia. *Media Asia Journal, 37*, 224-232.
- Gómez, L. C., & Ayala, E. S. (2014). Psychological aspects, attitudes and behaviour related to the practice of sexting:

 A systematic review of the existent literature. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 132, 114-120.
- Gordon-Messer, D., Bauermeister, J. A., Grodzinski, A., & Zimmerman, M. (2013). Sexting among young adults. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, *52*(3), 301-306. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2012.05.013
- Hachiya, R. F. (2017). Dangers for principals and students when conducting investigations of sexting in schools. *The Clearing House: A Journal of Educational Strategies, Issues, and Ideas, 90*(5-6), 177-183. https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1366796
- Hasinoff, A. A. (2012). Sexting as media production: Rethinking social media and sexuality. *New Media & Society,* 15, 449-465.
- Hasinoff, A. A. (2015). Sexting as media production: Rethinking social media and sexuality. *New Media & Society,* 15(4), 449-465. https://doi.org/10.1177/1461444812459171
- Hasinoff, A. A., & Shepherd, T. (2014). Sexting in context: Privacy norms and expectations. *International Journal of Communication*, 8, 2932-2955.
- Hayes, R. M., & Dragiewicz, M. (2018). Unsolicited dick pics: Erotica, exhibitionism or entitlement? *Women's Studies International Forum, 71*, 114-120.
- Hébert, M., Van Camp, T., Lavoie, F., Blais, M., & Guerrier, M. (2014). Understanding the hesitancy to disclose teen dating violence: Correlates of self-efficacy to deal with teen dating violence. *Temida (Beogr), 17, 43-64.*
- Henderson, L., & Morgan, E. (2011). Sexting and sexual relationships among teens and young adults. *McNair Scholars Research Journal*, 7(1).

Henry, N., & Powell, A. (2015). Beyond the "sext": Technology-facilitated sexual violence and harassment against adult women. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Criminology*, 48, 104-118.

- Holmes, L. G., Nilssen, A. R., Cann, D., & Strassberg, D. S. (2021). A sex-positive mixed methods approach to sexting experiences among college students. *Computers in Human Behavior, 115*, 106619. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2020.106619
- Holoyda, B., Landess, J., Sorrentino, R., & Friedman, S. H. (2017). Trouble at teens' fingertips: Youth sexting and the law. *Behavioral Science & Law, 36,* 170-181. https://doi.org/10.1002/bsl.2335
- Houck, C. D., Barker, D., Rizzo, C., Hancock, E., Norton, A., & Brown, L. K. (2014). Sexting and sexual behavior in atrisk adolescents. *Pediatrics*, 133(2), 276-282. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2013-1157
- Hudson, H. K. (2011). Factors affecting sexting behaviours among selected under-graduate students [Unpublished doctoral thesis]. Southern University Illinois Carbondale, Illinois, United States.
- Hudson, H. K., & Fetro, J. V. (2015). Sextual activity: Predictors of sexting behaviors and intentions to sext among selected undergraduate students. *Computers in Human Behavior, 49*, 615-622. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2015.03.048
- Hudson, H. K., & Marshall, S. A. (2016). Sexty southerners: Sexting content and behaviors among selected southern undergraduates. *The Health Educator, 48*(1), 34-43.
- Hunter, S. C., Russell, K., Pagani, S., Munro, L., Pimenta, S. M., Marin-Lopez, I., Hong, J. S., & Knifton, L. (2021). A social-ecological approach to understanding adolescent sexting behavior. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, 1-12. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-021-01988-9
- Jalili, C. (2018). How to sext: The ultimate guide to sexting. https://www.thecut.com/article/sexting-how-to-ultimate-guide.html
- Jasso, J. L., Lopez F., & Gámez-Guadix M. (2017). Assessing the links of sexting, cybervictimization, depression, and suicidal ideation among university students. *Archives of Suicide Research*, 22, 153-64.
- Jasso-Medrano, J. L., López-Rosales, F., & Gámez-Guadix, M. (2018). Assessing the links of sexting, cybervictimization, depression, and suicidal ideation among university students. *Archives of Suicide Research*, 22(1), 153-164. https://doi.org/10.1080/13811118.2017.1304304
- Jonsson, L., Bladh, M., Priebe, G., & Svedin, C. G. (2015). Online sexual behaviours among Swedish youth:

 Associations to background factors, behaviours and abuse. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry, 24*, 1245-1260. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00787-015-0673-9
- Jonsson, L., Cooper, K., Quayle, E., Svedin, C. G., & Hervy, K. (2015). Young people who produce and send nude images: Context, motivation and consequences. http://www.barnafrid.se/2016/05/30/spirto-young-people-who-produceand-send-nude-images-context-motivation-and-consequences-2015/
- Jørgensen, C. R., Weckesser, A., Turner, J., & Wade, A. (2019). Young people's views on sexting education and support needs: Findings and recommendations from a UK-based study. *Sex Education*, *19*, 25-40. https://doi.org/10.1080/14681811.2018.1475283
- Judge A. (2012). "Sexting" among U.S. adolescents: Psychological and legal perspectives. *Harvard Review of Psychiatry*, 20, 86-96.

Karaian, L., & Brady, D. (2019). Revisiting the "Private Use Exception" to Canada's child pornography laws: Teenage sexting, sex-positivity, pleasure, and control in the digital age. *Osgoode Hall Law Journal*, *56*(2), 301-349.

- Kerlinger, F. N., & Lee, H. B. (2000). Foundations of behavioural research (4th ed.). Cengage Learning.
- Kernsmith, P. D., Victor, B. G., & Smith-Darden, J. P. (2018). Online, offline, and over the line: Coercive sexting among adolescent dating partners. *Youth & Society, 50,* 891-904.
- Kerstens, J., & Stol, W. (2014). Receiving online sexual requests and producing online sexual images: The multifaceted and dialogic nature of adolescents' online sexual interactions. *Cyberpsychology, 8*(1). https://doi.org/10.5817/CP2014-1-8
- Kimberly, C., Williams, A., Drawdy, D., & Cruz, C. (2017). Young adult women, sexting, and risky sexual behaviors. Journal of Health Disparities Research & Practice, 10, 1-8.
- Klettke, B., Hallford, D. J., Clancy, E., Mellor, D. J., & Toumbourou, J. W. (2019). Sexting and psychological distress:

 The role of unwanted and coerced sexts. *Cyberpsychology, Behavior, and Social Networking, 22*, 237-242. https://doi.org/10.1089/cyber.2018.0291
- Klettke, B., Hallford, D. J., & Mellor, D. J. (2014). Sexting prevalence and correlates: A systematic literature review. *Clinical Psychology Review, 34*, 44-53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2013.10.007
- Kopecky, K. (2011). Sexting among Czech preadolescents and adolescents. New Educational Review, 28, 39-48.
- Kopecky, K. (2015). Sexting among Slovak pubescents and adolescent children. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 203, 244-250. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.08.289
- Kosenko, K., Luurs, G., & Binder, A. R. (2017). Sexting and sexual behavior, 2011-2015: A critical review and metaanalysis of a growing literature. *Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication*, 22, 141-160.
- Le, V. D., Temple, J. R., Peskin, M., Markham, C., & Tortolero, S. (2014). Sexual behavior and communication. In T. C. Hiestand & W. J. Weins (Eds.), *Sexting and Youth; A Multidisciplinary Examination of Research, Theory, and Law,* (pp. 63-94). Durham, North Carolina: Carolina Academic Press.
- Lee, J. R., & Darcy, K. M. (2021). Sexting: What's law got to do with it? *Archives of Sexual Behavior, 50*, 563-573. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-020-01727-6
- Lee, M., & Crofts, T. (2015). Gender, pressure, coercion and pleasure: Untangling motivations for sexting between young people. *British Journal of Criminology, 55,* 454-473.
- Lee, M., Crofts, T., McGovern, A., & Milivojevic, S. (2015). *Sexting and young people*. Report to the Criminology Research Advisory Council.
- Lee, M., Crofts, T., Salter, M., Milivojevic, S., & McGovern, A. (2013) 'Let's get sexting': Risk, power, sex and criminalisation in the moral domain. *International Journal for Crime, Justice and Social Democracy,* 2, 35-49.
- Lemke, M., & Rogers, K. (2020). When sexting crosses the line: Educator responsibilities in the support of prosocial adolescent behavior and the prevention of violence. *Social Sciences, 9,* 1-14. https://doi.org/10.3390/socsci9090150

Lenhart, A. (2009). Teens and sexting: How and why minor teens are sending sexually suggestive nude or nearly nude images via text messaging.

http://www.pewinternet.org/~/media//Files/Reports/2009/PIP Teens and Sexting.pdf

- Levine, D. (2013). Sexting: A terrifying health risk ... or the new normal for young adults. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, *52*(3), 257-258. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2013.01.003
- Lievens, E. (2014). Bullying and sexting in social networks: protecting minors from criminal acts or empowering minors to cope with risky behavior? *International Journal of Law, Crime, and Justice, 42*, 251-270.
- Lim, S. C., Vella, A. M., Horyniak, D. R., & Hellard, M. E. (2016). Exploring attitudes towards sexting of young people: A cross-sectional study. *Sexual Health*, *13*, 530-535. https://doi.org/10.1071/SH16029
- Lippman, J. R., & Campbell, S. W. (2014). Damned if you do, damned if you don't...if you're a girl: Relational and normative contexts of adolescent sexting in the United States. *Journal of Children and Media*, 8(4), 371-386. https://doi.org/10.1080/17482798.2014.923009
- Livingstone, S., & Görzig, A. (2014). When adolescents receive sexual messages on the internet: Explaining experiences of risk and harm. *Computers in Human Behavior, 33*, 8-15.
- Luk, J. W., Gilman, S. E., Haynie, D. L., & Simons-Morton, B. G. (2018). Sexual orientation and depressive symptoms in adolescents. *Pediatrics*, 141, 20173309. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2017-3309
- Maas, M. K., Bray, B. C., & Noll, J. G. (2018). A latent class analysis of online sexual experiences and offline sexual behaviors among female adolescents. *Journal of Adolescents Research*, 28(3), 731-747. https://doi.org/10.1111/jora.12364
- MacKay, R. (2017). The legal age in Canada of consent to sexual activity. Library of Parliament, 24, 1-28.
- Madigan, S., Ly, A., Rash, C. L., Van Ouytsel, J., & Temple, J. R. (2018). Prevalence of multiple forms of sexting behavior among youth: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *JAMA Pediatrics*, 172, 327-335. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2017.5314
- Martinez-Prather, K., & Vandiver, D. M. (2014). Sexting among teenagers in the United States: A retrospective analysis of identifying motivating factors, potential targets, and the role of a capable guardian. *International Journal of Cyber Criminology, 8,* 1.
- Matotek, L., Howard, D., Clancy, E. M., Fuelscher, I., & Klettke, B. (2021). Sexting and relationship satisfaction among emerging adults: Dispelling the myth. *Sexuality & Culture*, 1-12. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12119-021-09832-x
- Matsakis, L. (2017). *The motherboard guide to sexting securely.*https://www.vice:com/en_us/article/mb3nd4/how-to-sext-securely-safelywhat-apps-to-use-sexting
- McDaniel, B. T., & Drouin, M. (2015). Sexting among married couples: Who is doing it, and are they more satisfied? *Cyberpsychology, Behavior, and Social Networking, 18*, 628-634. https://doi.org/10.1089/cyber.2015.0334.
- McEllrath, R. (2014). Keeping up with technology: Why a flexible juvenile sexting statute is needed to prevent overly severe punishment in Washington State. *Washington Law Review, 89*, 1009.
- McLeod, S. (2020). Correlation definitions, examples & interpretation. https://www.simplypsychology.org/correlation.html

Mitchell, K. J., Finkelhor, D., Jones, L. M., & Wolak, J. (2012). Prevalence and characteristics of youth sexting: A national study. *Pediatrics*, 129, 13-20.

- Molla-Esparza, C., Losilla, J. M., & López-González, E. (2020). Sexting prevalence and its heterogeneity in samples of minors: A three-level meta-analysis with multiple outcomes. *PLoS One, 15*(12), https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0243653
- Morelli, M., Bianchi, D., Baiocco, R., Pezzuti, L., & Chirumbolo, A. (2016a). Not-allowed sharing of sexts and dating violence from the perpetrator's perspective: The moderation role of sexism. *Computers in Human Behavior*, *56*, 163-169. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2015.11.047
- Morelli, M., Bianchi, D., Baiocco, R., Pezzuti, L., & Chirumbolo, A. (2016b). Sexting, psychological distress and dating violence among adolescents and young adults. *Psicothema*, 28, 137-142. https://doi.org/10.7334/psicothema2015.193
- Morelli, M., Bianchi, D., Baiocco, R., Pezzuti, L., & Chirumbolo, A. (2017). Sexting behaviors and cyber pornography addiction among adolescents: The moderating role of alcohol consumption. *Sexuality Research and Social Policy*, 14, 113-121.
- Morey, J. N., Gentzler, A. L., Creasy, B., Oberhauser, A. M., & Westerman, D. (2013). Young adults' use of communication technology within their romantic relationships and associations with attachment style. *Computers in Human Behavior, 29,* 1771-1778.
- Mori, C., Temple, J. R., Browne, D., & Madigan, S. (2019). Association of sexting with sexual behaviors and mental health among adolescents: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *JAMA Pediatrics*, 173(8), 770-779. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2019.1658
- Needham, J. (2021). Sending nudes: Intent and risk associated with 'sexting' understood by gay adolescent boys. Sexuality & Culture, 25, 396-416. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12119-020-09775-9
- Ngo, F., Jaishankar, K., & Agustina, J. R. (2017). Sexting: Current research gaps and legislative issues. *International Journal of Cyber Criminology*, 11(2), 161-168. https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.1037369
- Norman, J. (2017). *Implications of parenting behaviour and adolescent attachment for understanding adolescent sexting*. [Dissertation]. University of Windsor.
- O'Connor, K., Drouin, M., Yergens, N., & Newsham, G. (2017). Sexting legislation in the United States and abroad: A call for uniformity. *International Journal of Cyber Criminology*, 11, 218-45.
- O'Sullivan, L. F. (2014). Linking online sexual activities to health outcomes among teens. *New Directions for Child and Adolescent Development*, 144, 37-51.
- Pampati, S., Lowry, R., Moreno, M. A., Raspberry, C. N., & Steiner, R. J. (2018). Having a sexual photo shared without permission and associated health risks. *JAMA Pediatrics*, 174(6), 618-619. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2020.0028
- Parker, T. S., Blackburn, K. M., Perry, M. S., & Hawks, J. M. (2013). Sexting as an intervention: Relationship satisfaction and motivation considerations. *The American Journal of Family Therapy, 41*(1), 1-12. https://doi.org/10.1080/01926 187.2011.635134
- Patchin, J. W., & Hinduja, S. (2019). The nature and extent of sexting among a national sample of middle and high school students in the U.S. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, 48, 2333-2343.

Patchin, J. W., & Hinduja, S. (2020). It is time to teach safe sexting. *Journal of Adolescent Health, 66*, 141-144. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2019.10.010

- Powell, A., & Henry, N. (2014). Blurred lines? Responding to 'sexting' and gender-based violence among young people. *Children Australia*, *39*(2), 119-124.
- Powell, A., & Henry, N. (2016). Technology-facilitated sexual violence victimization: Results from an online survey of Australian adults. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 34(17), 3637-3665. https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260516672055
- Reed, E., Wong, A., & Raj, A. (2019). Cyber sexual harassment: A summary of current measures and implications for future research. *Violence Against Women, 26*(12-13), 1727-1740.
- Reed, L. A., Boyer, M. P., Meskunas, H., Tolman, R. M., & Ward, L. M. (2020). How do adolescents experience sexting in dating relationships? Motivations to sext and responses to sexting requests from dating partners. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 109, 1-10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2019.104696
- Reyns, B. W., Burek, M. W., Henson, B., & Fischer, B. S. (2013). The unintended consequences of digital technology: Exploring the relationship between sexting and cybervictimization. *Journal of Crime and Justice, 36,* 1-17. https://doi.org/10.1080/0735648X.2011.641816
- Rice, E., Gibbs, J., Winetrobe, H., Rhoades, H., Plant, A., Montoya, J., & Kordic, T. (2014). Sexting and sexual behavior among middle school students. *Pediatrics 134*, 21-28. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2013-2991
- Rice, E., Rhoades, H., Winterobe, H., Sanchez, M., Montoya, J., Plant, A., & Kordic, T. (2012). Sexually explicit cell phone messaging associated with sexual risk among adolescents. *Pediatrics, 130*(4), 667-673. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2012-0021
- Ringrose, J., Gill, R., Livingstone, S., & Harvey, L. (2012). *A qualitative study of children, young people and 'sexting':*A report prepared for the NSPCC. https://www.nspcc.org.uk/globalassets/documents/research-reports/qualitative-studychildren-young-people-sexting-report.pdf/
- Ringrose, J., Harvey, L., Gill, R., & Livingstone, S. (2013). Teen girls, sexual double standards and "sexting": Gendered value in digital image exchange. *Feminist Theory, 14*(3), 305-323. https://doi.org/10.1177/1464700113499853
- Rousaki, A. (2020). LGBT adolescents, sexting, and consent. *The Association for Child and Adolescent Mental Health*. https://doi.org/10.13056/acamh.13951
- Samimi, P., & Alderson, K. G. (2014). Sexting among undergraduate students. *Computers in Human Behavior, 31*, 230-241. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2013.10.027
- Schloms-Madlener, K. C. (2013). The prevalence and characteristics of sexting behaviours among adolescents and adults in Cape Town, South Africa [Unpublished Masters Dissertation]. http://core.ac.uk/display/29057008
- Scholes-Balog, K., Francke, N., & Hemphill, S. (2016). Relationships between sexting, self-esteem, and sensation seeking among Australian young adults. *Sexualization, Media & Society,* 1-8. https://doi.org/10.1177/2374623815627790
- Simpson, B. (2015). Sexting, digital dissent and narratives of innocence controlling the child's body. *Sociological Studies of Children and Youth, 19,* 315-349.

Skoog, T., Sorbring, E., Hallberg, J., & Bohlin, M. (2013). Boys' pubertal timing measured on the pubertal development scale is linked to online sexual activities. *International Journal of Sexual Health, 25*, 281-290. https://doi.org/10.1080/19317611.2013.815299

- Slane, A. (2013). Sexting and the law in Canada. *Canadian Journal of Human Sexuality, 22*(3), 117-122. https://doi.org/10.3138/cjhs.22.3.C01
- Smith, P. K., Thompson, F., & Davidson, J. (2014). Cyber safety for adolescent girls: Bullying, harassment, sexting, pornography, and solicitation. *Current Opinions in Obstetrics & Gynecology, 26*, 360-365.
- Song, J., Song, T. M., & Lee, J. R. (2018). Stay alert: Forecasting the risks of sexting in Korea using social big data. *Computers in Human Behavior, 81,* 294-302.
- Stasko, E. C., & Geller, P. A. (2015). *Reframing sexting as a positive relationship behavior*. American Psychological Association 2015 Convention, Toronto, Ontario, Canada.
- Steinberg, D. B., Simon, V. A., Victor, B. G., Kernsmith, P. D., & Smith-Darden, J. P. (2019). Onset trajectories of sexting and other sexual behaviors across high school: A longitudinal growth mixture modeling approach. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, 48(8), 2321-2331. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-019-1414-9
- Strassberg, D. S., Cann, D., & Velarde, V. (2017). Sexting by high school students. *Archives of Sexual Behavior, 46*, 1667-1672. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-016-0926-9
- Strassberg, D. S., McKinnon, R. K., Sustaíta, M. A., & Rullo, J. (2013). Sexting by high school students: An exploratory and descriptive study. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, 42(1), 15-21. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-012-9969-8
- Strassberg, D. S., Rullo, J. E., & Mackaronis, J. E. (2014). The sending and receiving of sexually explicit cell phone photos ("Sexting") while in high school: One college's students' retrospective reports. *Computers in Human Behavior, 41,* 177-183.
- Strasburger, V. C., Zimmerman, H., Temple, J. R., & Madigan, S. (2019). Teenagers, sexting, and the law. *Pediatrics*, 143(5). https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2018-3183
- Strohmaier, H., Murphy, M., & Dematteo, D. (2014). Youth sexting: Prevalence rates, driving motivations, and the deterrent effect of legal consequences. *Sexuality Research and Social Policy*, *11*(3), 245-255. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13178-014-0162-9
- Suler, J. (2004). The online disinhibition effect. *Cyberpsychology & Behavior*, *7*, 321-326. https://doi.org/10.1089/1094931041291295
- Symons, K., Ponnet, K., Walrave, M., & Heirman, W. (2018). Sexting scripts in adolescent relationships: Is sexting becoming the norm? *New Media & Society, 20*(10), 3836-3857. https://doi.org/10.1177/1461444818761869
- Temple, J. R. (2015). A primer on teen sexting. JAACAP Connect, 2(4), 6-8.
- Temple, J. R., & Choi, H. (2014). Longitudinal association between teen sexting and sexual behavior. *Pediatrics*, 134, 1287-1292. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2014-1974
- Temple, J. R., Le, V. D., van den Berg, P., Ling, Y., Paul, J. A., & Temple, B. W. (2014). Brief report: Teen sexting and psychosocial health. *Journal of Adolescence*, *37*, 33-36. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.adolescence.2013.10.008

Thomas, A. G., & Cauffman, E. (2014). Youth sexting as child pornography? Developmental science supports less harsh sanctions for juvenile sexters. *New Criminal Law Review*, 17(4), 631-651.

- Trub, L., & Starks, T. J. (2017). Insecure attachments: Attachment, emotional regulation, sexting and condomless sex among women in relationships. *Computers in Human Behavior, 71*, 140-147. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2017.01.052
- Valiukas, S., Pickering, M., Hall, T., Seneviratne, N., Aitken, A., John-Leader, F., & Pit, S. W. (2019). Sexting and mental health among young Australians attending a musical festival: A cross sext-ional study. *Cyberpsychology, Behavior, and Social Networking, 22*, 521-528.
- Van Oosten, J. M. F., & Vandenbosch, L. (2017). Sexy online self-presentation on social network sites and the willingness to engage in sexting: A comparison of gender and age. *Journal of Adolescence*, *54*, 42-50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.adolescence.2016.11.006
- Van Ouytsel, J., Ponnet, K., & Walrave, M. (2016). Cyber dating abuse victimization among secondary school students from a lifestyle-routine activities theory perspective. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 33(17). https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260516629390
- Van Ouytsel, J., Ponnet, K., Walrave, M., & d'Haenens, L. (2017a). Adolescent sexting from a social learning perspective. *Telematics and Informatics*, 34(1), 287-298. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tele.2016.05.009
- Van Ouytsel, J., Van Gool, E., Ponnet, K., & Walrave, M. (2014). Brief re-port: The association between adolescents' characteristics and engagement in sexting. *Journal of Adolescence*, *37*(8), 1387-1391. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.adolescence.2014.10.004
- Van Ouytsel, J., Van Gool, E., Walrave, M., Ponnet, K., & Peeters, E. (2017b). Sexting: Adolescents' perceptions of the applications used for, motives for, and consequences of sexting. *Journal of Youth Studies, 20*(4), 446-470. https://doi.org/10.1080/13676261.2016.1241865
- Van Ouytsel, J., Walrave, M., De Marez, L., Van Damme, K., De Wolf, R., Baccarne, B., Vanhaelewyn, B., & Ponnet, K. (2020a). Concise report: Teenage sexting on the rise? Results of a cohort study using a weighted sample of adolescents. *Sexual Health*, 17, 178-181. https://doi.org/10.1071/SH19158
- Van Ouytsel, J., Walrave, M., Lu, Y., Temple, J. R., & Ponnet, K. (2018). The associations between substance use, sexual behavior, deviant behaviors and adolescents' engagement in sexting: Does relationship context matter? *Journal of Youth and Adolescence, 47*, 2353-2370. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-018-0903-9
- Van Ouytsel, J., Walrave, M., & Ponnet, K. (2019a). An exploratory study of sexting behaviors among heterosexual and sexual minority early adolescents. *Journal of Adolescent Health, 65*, 621-626. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2019.06.003
- Van Ouytsel, J., Walrave, M., & Ponnet, K. (2019b). Sexting within adolescents' romantic relationships: How is it related to perceptions of love and verbal conflict? *Computers in Human Behavior, 97*, 216-221. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2019.03.029
- Van Ouytsel, J., Walrave, M., & Ponnet, K. (2020b). An exploratory study of transactional sexting among high school students. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 66(4), 510-513. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2019.11.300
- Van Ouytsel, J., Walrave, M., Ponnet, K., & Temple, J. R. (2019c). Sexting. *The International Encyclopedia of Media Literacy*. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118978238.ieml0219

Vanwesenbeeck, I., Ponnet, K., Walrave, M., & Van Ouytsel, J. (2018). Parents' role in adolescents' sexting behaviour. In M. Walrave, J. Van Ouytsel, K. Ponnet, & J. Temple (Eds.), *Sexting* (pp. 63-80). Palgrave Macmillan: Springer International Publishing.

- Villacampa, C. (2017). Teen sexting: Prevalence, characteristics and legal treatment. *International Journal of Law, Crime and Justice, 49*, 10-21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijlcj.2017.01.002
- Wachs, S., Wright, M. F., Gamez-Guadix, M., & Doring, N. (2021). How are consensual, non-consensual, and pressured sexting linked to depression and self-harm? The moderating effects of demographic variables. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 18,* 1-16. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18052597
- Wachs, S., Wright, M. F., & Wolf, K. D. (2017). Psychological correlates of teen sexting in three countries Direct and indirect associations between self-control, self-esteem, and sexting. *International Journal of Developmental Science, 11,* 109-120. https://doi.org/10.3233/DEV-160212
- Walker, S., Sanci, L., & Temple-Smith, M. (2013). Sexting: Young women's and men's views on its nature and origins. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, *52*(6), 697-701. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2013.01.026
- Walrave, M., Heirman, W., & Hallam, L. (2014). Under pressure to sext? Applying the theory of planned behaviour to adolescent sexting. *Behaviour & Information Technology, 33*(1), 86-98. https://doi.org/10.1080/0144929X.2013.837099
- Walrave, M., Ponnet, K., Van Ouytsel, J., Van Gool, E., Heirman, W., & Verbeek, A. (2015). Whether or not to engage in sexting: Explaining adolescent sexting behaviour by applying the prototype willingness model. *Telematics and Informatics*, 32(4), 796-808. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tele.2015.03.008.3
- Walsh, W., Wolak, J., & Finkelhor, D. (2013). Sexting: When are state prosecutors deciding to prosecute? The Third National Juvenile Online Victimization Study (NJOV-3). University of New Hampshire: Crimes Against Children Research Center. http://www.unh.edu/ccrc/pdf/CV294_Walsh_Sexting%20&%20prosecution_2-6-13.pdf
- Weisskirch, R. S., & Delevi, R. (2011). "Sexting" and adult romantic attachment. *Computers in Human Behavior, 27*, 1697-1701. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2011.02.008
- Weisskirch, R. S., Drouin, M., & Delevi, R. (2017). Relational anxiety and sexting. *The Journal of Sex Research*, 54(6), 685-693. https://doi.org/10.1080/00224499.2016.1181147
- Wiederhold, B. K. (2011). Should adult sexting be considered for the DSM? *Cyberpsychology, Behavior, & Social Networking, 14,* 481.
- Wiederhold, B. K. (2015). Does sexting improve adult sexual relationships? *Cyberpsychology, Behavior, & Social Networking, 18,* 627.
- Wilson, C., van Steen, T., Akinyode, C., Brodie, Z. P., & Scott, G. G. (2021). To sext or not to sext. The role of social-cognitive processes in the decision to engage in sexting. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, 38(4), 1410-1429. https://doi.org/10.1177/0265407521995884
- Wolak, J., & Finkelhor, D. (2012). Sexting: A typology. Icis, 1-26.
- Wolak, J., Finkelhor, D., Mitchell, K. J., & Ybarra, M. L. (2008). Online "predators" and their victims: Myths, realities, and implications for prevention treatment. *American Psychologist*, *63*, 111-128. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.63.2.111

Wood, M., Barter, C., Stanley, N., Aghtaie, N., & Larkins, C. (2015). Images across Europe: The sending and receiving of sexual images and associations with interpersonal violence in young people's relationships. *Children and Youth Services Review, 59*, 149-160. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2015.11.005

- Woodward, V. H., Evans, M., & Brooks, M. (2017). Social and psychological factors of rural youth sexting: An examination of gender-specific models. *Deviant Behavior*, *38*(4), 461-476. https://doi.org/10.1080/01639625.2016.1197020
- Wysocki, D. K., & Childers, C. D. (2011). "Let my fingers do the talking": Sexting and infidelity in cyberspace. Sexuality and Culture: An Interdisciplinary Quarterly, 15, 217-239. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12119-011-9091-4
- Ybarra, M. L., & Mitchell, K. J. (2014). "Sexting" and its relation to sexual activity and sexual risk behavior in a national survey of adolescents. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 55(6), 757-764.
- Ybarra, M. L., & Mitchell, K. J. (2016). A national study of lesbian, gay, bisexual (LGB), and non-LGB youth sexual behavior online and in-person. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, 45, 1357-1372.
- Yeung, T. H., Horyniak, D. R., Vella, A. M., Hellard, M. E., & Lim, M. S. C. (2014) Prevalence, correlates and attitudes towards sexting among young people in Melbourne, Australia. *Sexual Health*, 11(4), 332.
- Yoder, J., Hansen, J., & Precht, M. (2018). Correlates and outcomes associated with sexting among justice involved youth: The role of developmental adversity, emotional disinhibitions, relationship context, and dating violence. *Children and Youth Services Review*, *94*, 493-499. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2018.08.020
- Zweig, J. M., Lachman, P., Yahner, J., & Dank, M. (2014). Correlates of cyber dating abuse among teens. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 43(8), 1306-1321.